



REPORT

GENDER IN AGRICULTURE AND FOOD SYSTEMS: AN EVIDENCE GAP MAP



This work is part of the CGIAR GENDER Platform and gratefully acknowledges the support of CGIAR Trust Fund contributors.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	4
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	7
1. INTRODUCTION	8
1.1 Background	8
1.2 Objectives of EGM and research questions	9
1.3 Methodology	10
2. SCOPE OF EGM	17
2.1 Analysis methods in the evidence	17
2.2 Organisation of themes and sub-themes	17
2.3 Organisation of outcomes and sub-outcomes	20
3. FINDINGS	25
3.1 Results based on the number of studies	25
3.2 Results based on study methods	25
3.3 Results based on outcomes	27
3.4 Theme-wise analysis of magnitude, type of evidence and temporal trends	29
4. CONCLUSIONS	41
REFERENCES	43

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Inclusion-exclusion criteria	13
Table 2. List of themes and sub-themes	18
Table 3. List of outcomes and sub-outcomes	21
Table 4. Distribution of studies by region and theme	30

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: PRISMA flowchart	11
Figure 2: Number of studies by publication year	12
Figure 3: Search or listing strategy	14
Figure 4: Snapshot of EGM	16
Figure 5: Cumulative number of studies by year	25
Figure 6: Distribution of studies across methods (in percentages)	26
Figure 7: Distribution of studies across methods and geography (in percentages)	26
Figure 8: Publications grouped by outcome	28
Figure 9: Distribution of studies by region and outcome	28
Figure 10: Number of publications by 5-year bins for all themes	29
Figure 11: Theme 1 - Distribution of studies across methods (in percentages)	31
Figure 12: Theme 1 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	31
Figure 13: Theme 2 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	32
Figure 14: Theme 3 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	33
Figure 15: Theme 4 -Distribution of studies across methods (in percentages)	33
Figure 16: Theme 4 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	34
Figure 17: Theme 5 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	35
Figure 18: Theme 6 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	36
Figure 19: Theme 7 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	37
Figure 20: Theme 8 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	38
Figure 21: Theme 9 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	39
Figure 22: Theme 10 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	40
Figure 23: Theme 11 - Number of publications by 5-year bins	41

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Background

The 2007-2008 global food-price crisis disproportionately affected women, particularly smallholder women farmers (Sexsmith et al. 2017).¹ The subsequent responses by governments, multilateral agencies and other institutions over the last decade do not seem to have had the intended effect of addressing underlying power imbalances in agriculture and food systems (Botreau and Cohen 2020).² CGIAR has been at the forefront of a mission to change the status-quo through impactful gender research. The CGIAR Generating Evidence and New Directions for Equitable Results (GENDER) Platform catalyzes targeted research on gender equality in agriculture and food systems and collaborates with decision-makers to achieve a new normal: a world in which gender equality drives a transformation towards equitable, sustainable, productive and climate-resilient food systems. Closing the knowledge gaps in gender and agriculture and food systems is a crucial step towards achieving this vision.

This Evidence Gap Map (EGM) attempts to consolidate and integrate evidence on gender in agriculture and food systems, and provides a framework for prioritizing research across different themes, enabling focused evidence synthesis and generation. While most existing EGMs (Moore et al. 2021)³ focus on synthesizing evidence on impact estimates of interventions, this EGM presents a broader landscape of evidence across eleven identified themes in gender in agriculture and food systems. This EGM, however, does not synthesise information, but presents a systematic and interactive matrix of outcomes across all themes based on the existing evidence. The map includes studies that use qualitative, quantitative and mixed method designs.

Identification of themes

The map includes studies spanning eleven themes that have evolved organically from CGIAR gender research over the years. These themes emerged from consultations with researchers and other experts in CGIAR and beyond. The identified themes include:

- 1. Food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment
- 2. Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors
- Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation
- Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment
- Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment
- 6. Gendered labour dynamics and time use
- Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricultural value chains, markets, and entrepreneurship
- 8. Transforming gender norms
- 9. Gender and breeding
- 10.Gender and seed systems
- 11. Nutrition and health

The sub-themes under each of these themes guided the search as well as the categorisation of evidence under most of the themes. For themes where the sub-themes were absent, the reviewers intuitively classified the papers based on the keywords from the themes.

Organisation of outcomes

The themes were then mapped against various outcomes and sub-outcomes as follows (i) Agricultural knowledge and behavioural

¹ Sexsmith, K., Smaller, C., Speller, W. (2017) How to improve gender equality in agriculture Investment in Agriculture. Policy Brief #5, International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD)

² Botreau, H., & Cohen, M., J. (2020). Gender inequality and food insecurity: A dozen years after the food price crisis, rural women still bear the brunt of poverty and hunger: Chapter 2, Advances in Food Security and Sustainability Volume 5, 53-117

³ Moore, N., Lane, C., Storhaug, I., Franich, A., Rolker, H., Furgeson, J., Sparling, T., Snilstveit, B. (2021). The effects of food systems interventions on food security and nutrition outcomes in low and middle-income countries, 3ie, Evidence Gap Map, Report 16.

outcomes, including adoption of technologies and practices; knowledge, information and skill use; and spillover effects as sub-outcomes (ii) Economic outcomes (in agriculture), including yield; employment; income; farm investment; resource use efficiency; household assets; and savings as sub-outcomes (iii) Social outcomes (in agriculture), including time-use and efficiency; consumption and food security; nutrition; changes in social, cultural and gender norms; decision making; and gender-based violence as sub-outcomes and (iv) Environmental outcomes (in agriculture), including sustainable agricultural practices; and GHG emissions as sub-outcomes. The evidence around each of the themes is mapped against the outcomes of interest and the evidence was further analyzed by geographical locations and study methodology.

Inclusion criteria and search strategy

The Evidence Gap Map includes peer-reviewed publications that employ qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods to support or reject specific hypotheses. The publications included studies conducted in low and middle-income countries of Africa, Asia, Latin America and the Middle East and North Africa (MENA). The review includes studies published between 2007 and April 2021.

23 academic bibliographic databases (such as JSTOR, EconLit, NBER etc.), Google (advanced search) and Google Scholar were screened for evidence. For themes with thin evidence, a bibliographic back referencing on existing reviews was conducted and key authors were directly requested for relevant papers.

Stakeholder consultations were organized with relevant experts in the area of gender in agriculture and food systems to validate the approach of the EGM and its findings.

Findings

The Evidence Gap Map can be accessed through this <u>link.</u> The findings from the exercise are categorised according to key research questions around the evidence availability in gender in agriculture and food systems. Research Question 1. What is the empirical evidence on "Gender in Agriculture and Food Systems" in low and middle-income countries (LMIC) of Asia, Africa, South America, Middle East and North Africa (MENA)? What is the spatial and study-methodology distribution for the evidence?

Of the 752 studies included in the map, 48% employed qualitative methods for analysis, 30% employed quantitative methods, and 22% employed a mixed-methods approach. After 2010, there has been a rise in the use of mixed method approaches in gender research.

The majority of the studies were conducted in Africa, followed by Asia, with fewer studies focusing on Latin America and the MENA region.

Research Question 2. How is the evidence distributed across themes and outcomes?

Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors; nutrition and health; and transforming gender norms are well-represented themes in the EGM. Gender and seed systems; gender and breeding; and food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment are the least represented themes, suggesting a lack of evidence in these topics.

Qualitative methods were used most frequently across many of the themes.

The findings also suggest that the number of studies that examine social outcomes significantly outnumber those that capture either economic; environmental; or agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes.

Research Question 3. How does the available evidence evolve with time across the themes?

The cumulative evidence base across themes increased significantly across the study period, where the number of publications that meet the inclusion criteria for the review rose from 19 as of 2008 to 752 as of April 2021. The average annual growth rate in evidence availability after 2008 is 34%. Most themes follow the overall growth trend in evidence. Gender and breeding and gender and seed systems show a significant rise in the availability of evidence only after 2017.

Research Question 4. Where are the major evidence gaps? What are the implications of these gaps for research and policy?

The evidence mapping suggests that Latin America and MENA are especially deficient in evidence across many themes. The exclusion of non-English publications could be an explanation for this gap. The themes of food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment; gender and seed systems; and gender and breeding had less than half the number of studies compared to other themes. Environmental outcome is the least reported outcome across studies.

The available evidence on gender in agriculture and food systems in low and middle-income countries has increased substantially over the study period. However, findings suggest a need for further research to address the evidence gaps in key themes across geographies. A

country-wise analysis of evidence can help identify geographical skews and inform future research efforts. Over the last five years, the inclusion of studies in food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment; gender and breeding; and gender and seed systems has broadened the spectrum of gender in agriculture and food systems research. However, publications are often clustered around a few outcomes and sub-outcomes even for well-represented themes in the EGM, which suggests a need for more multi-dimensional research in future. Additional categorization of available evidence, as descriptive of gender-related challenges or prescriptive or evaluative of solutions that address challenges of gender in agriculture and food systems, may be important for policy and can be considered for future iterations of the EGM exercise.



LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

3ie	International Initiative for Impact Evaluation
AGRIS	International System for Agricultural Science and Technology
CGIAR	The Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research
CSA	Climate Smart Agriculture
EBSCO	Elton B. Stephens Company
EGM	Evidence Gap Mapping
ELDIS	Electronic Development and Environment Information System
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organisation
FGD	Focused Group Discussions
GBV	Gender Based Violence
GE	Gender Equality
GENDER	Generating Evidence and New Directions for Equitable Results
GHG	Green-House Gas
IDEAS	Interest Determination Exploration And Assessment System
IFAD	International Fund for Agricultural Development
IRRI	International Rice Research Institute
JOLIS	Journal of Librarianship and Information Science
LA	Latin America
MENA	Middle East and North Africa
NBER	National Bureau of Economic Research
NCBI	National Center for Biotechnology Information
NIH	National Institute of Health
OECD DAC	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development - Development Assistance Committee
PLOS	Public Library of Science
SICI	Shastri Indo-Canadian Institute
UN	United Nations
USAID Lib	United States Agency for International Development Library of Congress
USDA	U.S. Department of Agriculture

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

The years 2007-2008 and 2010-2011 saw extreme volatility in the prices of primary commodities. Prices of commonly consumed cereals increased sharply; rice more than 300%, wheat 130% and maize over 30%, leading to the "Global Food Crisis" (FAO 2011a).⁴ Estimates suggest that the crisis pushed 44 million people in developing countries into poverty (World Bank 2011).⁵ The food price crisis was especially severe for women, particularly female smallholder farmers (Sexsmith et al. 2017).⁶ There was a concerted policy response by governments, multilateral agencies and other institutions after the crisis to support food production, food aid and prevention of food-export bans (Quisumbing et al. 2011).⁷ These and subsequent efforts over the last decade, however, do not seem to have had the intended effect of addressing underlying power imbalances in agriculture and food systems (Botreau and Cohen 2020).8

CGIAR has been at the forefront of a mission to change the status-quo by enabling people, especially women, to nourish their families better, while improving food system productivity and resilience through impactful gender research. In the face of climate change and demographic shifts, such research has become more relevant, and is now essential for ensuring social equity, sustainability of agriculture and food systems and shared prosperity.

The CGIAR Generating Evidence and New Directions for Equitable Results (GENDER) Platform catalyses targeted research on gender equality in agriculture and food systems and effectively collaborates with decisionmakers to achieve gender equality to drive the transformation towards equitable, sustainable, productive and climate-resilient food systems. The GENDER Platform will capitalise on the rapidly evolving digital ecosystem and new data tools, harnessing the power of gender data and analytics to facilitate information sharing and decision-making by farmers, governments, regional bodies, donors, multilateral agencies and agribusinesses. The Evidence Module of the Platform aims to generate knowledge and evidence and learning on gender in agriculture and food systems.

EGM

This Evidence Gap Map (EGM) is a systematic organisation and illustration of research evidence in selected themes centred around gender in agriculture and food systems and will provide a foundation for more focused evidence synthesis and generation. The EGM will be used to point users to available research, inform research priority setting, and define the focus of evidence synthesis such as systematic reviews (Katz, et al., 2003).⁹ It maps existing evidence on the effects of policies and programs in the thematic areas mentioned in Table 2, structured around a framework of themes and outcomes.

Most existing EGMs synthesize results from experimental or quasi-experimental impact evaluations and systematic reviews, and quantify effects of development programmes and policies (Moore et al. 2021).¹⁰ The focus is generally on a specific and narrow thematic area with respect to the programmes evaluated and outcomes measured (Snilstveit et al. 2017).¹¹ However,

- ⁴ FAO (2011). Price Volatility in Food and Agricultural Markets: Policy Responses
- ⁵ World Bank (2011). Food Price Hike Drives 44 Million People into Poverty

⁶ Ibid

10 Ibid

¹¹ Snilstveit, B., Bhatia, R., Rankin, K., Leach, B. (2017) 3ie Evidence Gap Maps: A starting point for strategic evidence production and use

⁷ Quisumbing, A., Meinzen-Dick, R., Behrman, J., Bassett, L. (2011). Gender and the global food-price crisis. Dev. Pract., 21 (4-5), p. 488

⁸ Ibid

⁹ Katz DL, Williams AL, Girard C, Goodman J, Comerford B, Behrman A, Bracken MB. The evidence base for complementary and alternative medicine: methods of Evidence Mapping with application to CAM. Altern Ther Health Med. 2003 Jul-Aug;9(4):22-30. PMID: 12868249.

this EGM is a compilation of a large number of studies across a broad range of themes and not necessarily focused on effects of development interventions. It includes descriptive and diagnostic studies as well. Unlike most of the existing EGMs that exclude qualitative studies as evidence, studies using qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods designs are included in this EGM. In contrast to most EGMs (Moore et al. 2021),¹² this EGM does not synthesise information, but presents a systematic and interactive matrix of outcomes across all themes based on the existing evidence.

The evidence mapping focused on gender and social dynamics in all facets of food systems. This encompasses all the elements (environment, people, inputs, processes, infrastructures, institutions, etc.) and activities that relate to the production, processing, distribution, preparation, consumption and disposal of food, and the outcomes of these activities, including nutritional, food security outcomes but also socio-economic and environmental outcomes.13 The thematic areas were identified through discussions between experts from LEAD at Krea University and CGIAR. These thematic areas encompass a range of topics that are centred around food systems transformation and gender equality. Within each of these thematic areas, sub-themes have been listed, highlighting how the sub-theme links to the broad thematic area. For instance, 'land and resource rights' and governance arrangements' is classified as a sub-theme under institutions and governance for sustainable food systems transformation. The rationale for this classification is that even though women rely on land for food security, income and household resources, they make up only 13.8% of landholders globally. Moreover, women often confront numerous legal and social barriers in all aspects of land rights - including rights to sell, manage or control the economic output from their land. Lack of land rights for women results in little decision-making power, and represents a significant barrier for women. This insecurity precludes their participation and/or leadership in

sustainable management efforts since they may not have decision-making power over how land is used and managed, when they do not own it. This suggests possible interlinkages across themes such as lack of property rights leading to low financial inclusion and low agency or decisionmaking power in the household. More specifically, women who manage land may want to adopt sustainable management approaches; however, if they do not have land title, they may not be able to access loans to invest in technology and inputs, or may not have control over decisions around the use of land.

The papers used for the evidence mapping have been bracketed into themes and outcomes, and the focus is on critically presenting key findings. There will be some thematic areas for which the literature and the conclusions presented herein will be relatively sparse and inconclusive because of certain limitations on the inclusion criteria of the language or year. Based on the existing evidence under the various themes and outcome categories, the map identifies evidence gaps for each of the areas.

1.2 Objectives of EGM and research questions

The objectives of the EGM are as follows:

First, the EGM will help identify evidence in the area of gender in agriculture and food systems across themes and outcomes of interest. The outcomes of interest are broadly classified as:

- 1. Agricultural Knowledge and Behavioural outcomes
- 2. Economic outcomes (in Agriculture)
- 3. Social outcomes (in Agriculture)
- 4. Environmental outcomes (in Agriculture)

Second, the map will identify methodological approaches and trends in approaches.

Third, the EGM will identify potential evidence gaps and serve as a platform to communicate evidence gaps with relevant stakeholders such as policymakers, researchers, and donors,

¹³ High Level Panel of Experts on Food Security and Nutrition (2017). "Nutrition and Food Systems, HLPE Report 12" Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/3/i7846e/i7846e.pdf

and inform the allocation of research and programming resources in low and middleincome countries. This will enable stakeholders to identify under-researched areas and prioritise resource allocation for research and evidence generation and synthesis.

The objectives will be addressed through the following questions:

- What is the empirical evidence on "Gender in Agriculture and Food Systems" in Low and Middle Income (LMIC) of Asia, Africa, South America, Middle East and North Africa (MENA)? What is the spatial and methodology distribution of the evidence?
- 2. How is the evidence distributed across themes and outcomes?
- 3. How does the available evidence across the themes vary with time?
- 4. Where are the major evidence gaps? What are the implications of these gaps for research and policy?

1.3 Methodology

The EGM is developed to inform research and policymaking in identified thematic areas. The EGM does not synthesise information, but presents a systematic and interactive matrix of outcomes across all themes based on the existing evidence.

For the purpose of this review, a conservative definition of evidence as a set of observations obtained through the scientific method that support or reject specific hypotheses and have been published as peer-reviewed literature in journals, books and conference proceedings has been applied. This definition may leave out important unpublished work. The Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions¹⁴ notes that publication biases may arise as there can be a considerable lag between completion of studies and publishing relevant research in academic journals and peer-reviewed publications. In order to partly address this dearth of published work (especially in themes where evidence was found to be thin), Grey literature¹⁵ is used solely to motivate and guide the study listing, but it has not been included in the list of studies. Some grey literature, especially blogs, may be more prone to inaccuracies and biases as they do not typically follow a process of systematic peer review. Given the breadth of the EGM and the challenges in assessing grey literature, the decision to not include it helped make the EGM process more manageable and time bound.

In the process of listing studies, 7997 articles pertaining to gender in agriculture and food systems across the 11 themes were identified. A duplication search expelled 738 articles, leaving 7259 articles. Of these, 7200 articles were screened on the basis of their titles and abstracts. 2213 articles were then assessed for eligibility on the basis of the inclusion-exclusion criteria and clarity of research methodology for the map. After the screening (Figure 1), 752 articles were included in the matrix framework.



¹⁴ Higgins JPT, Thomas J, Chandler J, Cumpston M, Li T, Page MJ, Welch VA (editors). *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* version 6.2 (updated February 2021). Cochrane, 2021. Available from www.training.cochrane.org/ handbook.

¹⁵ Grey literature is defined here as reports, theses, conference proceedings, fact sheets and policy documents that have not undergone a formal peer-review process and have not been published in journals.

FIGURE 1: PRISMA FLOWCHART



1.3.1 Inclusion criteria

1. Type of studies

The review includes publications that employ qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches for analysis and that clearly describe their research (theoretical or empirical) framework. A further effort to rank and classify included evidence by quality was not undertaken. The gamut of impact evaluations, econometric modelling, panel and time-series studies, case studies and theoretical comparisons were covered.

2. Geographic scope

The evidence mapping focused on research undertaken in low and middle-income countries with emphasis on Africa, Asia, Middle East and North Africa (MENA)¹⁶ and Latin America. However, relevant publications from other geographies that help contextualise gender in food and agricultural systems have been included in the background discussion as necessary.

3. Year of Inclusion

The 2007-2008 food crisis renewed debates (Murphy and Schiavoni 2017)¹⁷ on the inequity and unsustainability of global food systems. FAO (2011b) showed that women in agriculture have less access to productive resources and opportunities than men and policy interventions for reducing gender gap could generate significant economic and social benefits. In subsequent years, there was a sharper focus on women's role (without the corresponding rights) in ensuring production and supply of food by the research and policy community (Botreau and Cohen 2020).¹⁸

This map features studies published between 2007 and April 2021. This will help to keep the evidence current and relevant to on-going discourses and developments in the sector. Figure 3 demonstrates the rapid increase in evidence availability after 2010 in the EGM's inclusion period.



FIGURE 2: NUMBER OF STUDIES BY PUBLICATION YEAR

¹⁶ Studies in the MENA and Africa region were extremely small in number when compared to other regions and hence any observations need to be viewed in this context

¹⁷ Murphy, S., Schiavoni, C., M. (2017). Ten years after the world food crisis: taking up the challenge of the right to food. The World Food Crisis: The Way Out, 2017/10th Anniversary Issue, Right to Food and Nutrition Watch

¹⁸ Ibid

Head	Inclusion Criteria	Exclusion Criteria
Type of studies	Peer-reviewed - conforming to quality and relevance criteria	Blogs, newspaper articles, web pages newsletters, press releases, documents without clear methodology and sample selection criteria
Geography	Asia, Africa, MENA, Latin America	Publications in other geographies
Time period	Published between 2007 - present	Published before 2007
Language	Available in English	Languages other than English

TABLE 1: INCLUSION-EXCLUSION CRITERIA

1.3.2 Method of listing studies (search strategy)

Search tags were created and a list of databases was identified for each of the thematic categories (Figure 3). The following databases were searched: JSTOR, EconLit, AGRIS, J-Gate, NBER, PLOS, NCBI, NIH, IFPRI ebrary, 3ie, AgEcon Search, CAB Direct, Dissertation Express, EBSCO, ELDIS, IDEAS, JOLIS, Social Science Citation Index, USAID Lib, and USDA. For grey literature, Google (advance search), Google Scholar, OECD/DAC Evaluation database and open grey literature were used.

Since the literature around gender and agriculture and food systems was relatively thin for some of the themes, an advanced search strategy was adopted. From the existing reviews on the topics, a bibliographic back referencing was conducted. Citation searches were also conducted on the Web of Science and Google Scholar for included papers. The names of key authors were selected in each theme and searched to ensure that their work has been included. The process of sorting and visual scanning of the included papers and their bibliographies allowed the identification of papers that were highly cited, or papers that were highly relevant to specific themes. This process also helped identify authors who had frequently published and contributed to the growing body of evidence over the years. Some of these identified key authors were requested to provide additional relevant literature.

All studies thus retrieved were included in worksheets and a duplication search was conducted to remove duplicates. Studies were screened in two stages, firstly, a title and abstract screening was done, followed by a screening of the full paper. These studies were then assessed by a single reviewer for inclusion in each theme. In the next stage, a second reviewer assessed the studies to validate their inclusion under the respective themes. Any disagreement regarding the inclusion/exclusion of papers was resolved by consensus, followed by an assessment by a third reviewer.

FIGURE 3: SEARCH OR LISTING STRATEGY



1.3.3 Limitations

One of the major limitations of the evidence mapping exercise is the year of publication as an inclusion criterion. The cut-off year 2007 was selected in light of the global food crises, its impact on vulnerable groups across countries, and its implications on food and agricultural systems. As a result, it does not include studies and historical evidence (published prior to 2007) that may have influenced the current state of knowledge and practices and gender research initiatives. For some themes, the exclusion of evidence prior to 2007 may have resulted in thin evidence. Secondly, papers published in the English language have been included and papers in Arabic, French, Spanish or other languages that may be relevant for regions such as Latin America and MENA were excluded. The risk of language bias that may arise from excluding studies published in languages other than English is acknowledged. This language restriction is partly justified by the high costs and logistical challenges of including specialised non-English databases and search terms in the search strategy. Moreover, the language restriction is supported by literature from medicine and epidemiology which suggests that excluding non-English publications may have minimal or no impact on the results of systematic reviews (Neimann et al. 2018).¹⁹

The Evidence Gap Map has adopted a **conservative definition of evidence** and includes only peer-reviewed journal articles. This leads to the exclusion of some relevant 'grey literature' and institutional reports like those published by IFAD, FAO, World Bank and so on which do not fall under the category of journal articles.

Finally, this EGM is a compilation of a large number of studies across a broad range of themes and is not necessarily focused on effects of development interventions. It includes descriptive and diagnostic studies as well. In contrast to most EGMs, this EGM does not synthesise information, but presents a systematic and interactive matrix of outcomes across all themes based on the existing evidence.

1.3.4 Visualisations

The visual representation of the EGM is based on the review of literature, and the number of articles categorized across themes, outcomes and sub-outcomes. The evidence mapping includes a summary table that lists each of the themes along with the number of papers reviewed, type of studies, regions covered, and the outcomes of interest. The evidence thus reported in each theme is mapped against the outcomes in a bubble diagram (Figure 4). The size of the bubble is indicative of the volume of evidence in each category of sub-outcome, while the colour indicates the method used, i.e., orange stands for qualitative methods, red stands for guantitative methods and blue stands for mixed methods. The map further has filters to illustrate the region-wise and year-wise evidence base across all themes. The dashboard is made interactive with additional filters for year, theme, region and methods to provide deeper insights into each of these themes.



¹⁹ Studies in the MENA and Africa region were extremely small in number when compared to other regions and hence any observations need to be viewed in this context

FIGURE 4: SNAPSHOT OF EGM

		ural Knowl Behavioura			_	E	conomic(A	g)					Socia	l(Ag)		_	Environm	iental(Ag)	Year Of Publication
Theme Name	Adoption	Knowledge, information and skill use	Spillover Effects	Employment	Farm Investment	Household Assets	Income	Resource Use Efficiency	Savings	Yield	Changes in social, cultural and gender norms	Consumption & Food Security	Decision Making	Gender Based Violence	Nutrition	Time use and efficiency	GHG Emissions	Sustainable Agricultural Practices	Method Mixed Methods Qualitative Quantitative Region All
Food Systems Transformation for Gender Equality (GE) and Women's Empowerment	-	*	•	۷	•	:0	۰	•	•		••	••	••	•	•	۷		•	
Agriculture, Gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and s tressors	*	*	•	۷	-	٠	8	••		8	•	۰	•	•	*	۰	-	*	
Institutions and governance for sustainable food syste m transformation		••		*	••	۷	•	••		-	;0	••	*	•	٠	••		••	
Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on g ender equality and women's empowerment	*	*	•	•	•	*	٠	•	. •	ä	*	*	10	•	•	••		*	
Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, I ivestock, and sustainable production technol	*	*		-	8		8	••	. •	ĕ	*	-	*		-	٠		••	
Gendered Labor Dynamics and Time Use	•	*		*		•	••	••		•	*	*	*	•	10	8			
Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricult ural value chains, markets, and entrepreneu	\$	•	•	••	•	*	*	••	•	*	*	•	*	-	•	•			
Transforming Gender Norms	•	••		*	•	••	*			•	•	••	•	•	••	••		••	
Gender and Breeding	*	••			•	•	•	•		•	۰	۲	*		•	۲			
Gender and Seed Systems	۶	*				•	•	•			٠		•					••	
Nutrition and Health	*	••	*	. •	-	•	*	••		8	*	-	*		•	*		۶	

1.3.5 Stakeholder consultation

A series of stakeholder consultations with experts from CGIAR, and the broader gender and agricultural food systems area, was organised to gather feedback on the approach, validate the framework of themes and outcomes, discuss the implications of the review for the wider community and identify key priority areas for future research. Four stakeholder consultations were held virtually across three days, where experts were grouped as per their particular expertise across themes. The consultations were organised with the following objectives:

- 1. Present the Evidence Gap Map and a summary of key findings from the review
- 2. Seek inputs from experts on the approach and preliminary findings
- 3. Identify priority themes for evidence synthesis and generation

A feedback form was also circulated seeking inputs from a wider group of experts, who were unable to participate in the consultations. The stakeholder consultations provided valuable insights for strengthening the analysis presented in the EGM report. For instance, workshop participants deliberated on the inclusion criteria in terms of the cut-off date (2007), language and exclusion of grey literature. Based on feedback from the workshop, relevant justifications from literature where applicable have been included in this report. Feedback on the classification of studies by the four outcome categories and themes was also collected. Clear definitions of the outcomes and the rationale for classifying studies as per these outcomes have been elaborated in the report.

The stakeholder consultations also provided key takeaways about the exercise and valuable suggestions for future research. Some takeaways are listed below:

- he increasing volume of evidence suggests that gender is being recognised as a valid area of research in agriculture and food systems. The growing evidence in themes such as climate and risk is linked with increasing policy and advocacy efforts in this space.
- The current scope of the EGM is broad. Granular data on the existing evidence and quality of evidence across themes and by methods is needed to comment on future implications for gender research in the context of agriculture and food systems.
- Advocacy and communication efforts must reflect the nuances of the findings from the EGM. Moreover, it is important to interpret the gaps in evidence across outcomes or themes in light of their wider context, and communicate these to key stakeholders in a sensitive manner.

2. SCOPE OF EGM

2.1 Analysis methods in the evidence

Publications that employ qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods for analysis are included in the EGM. For the purpose of this review, the following definitions have been employed:

Qualitative methods aim to "uncover understanding existing already in people's experience" typically using nonnumerical data obtained through interviews, participant observations, focus groups, ethnographic research, discourse analysis etc. (Smythe and Giddings 2007).²⁰

Quantitative methods are defined as "explanation of phenomena by collecting by collecting numerical data that are analysed using mathematical methods, particularly statistics" (Creswell 1994).²¹

Mixed methods involve "collecting, analysing, and interpreting quantitative and qualitative data in a single study or in a series of studies that investigate the same underlying phenomenon" (Leech and Onwuegbuzie 2008).²²

2.2 Organisation of themes and sub-themes

Learnings and insights from research conducted by CGIAR and its partners informed the selection of the themes to build the EGM, a choice that has been confirmed by consultations with the GENDER Platform Evidence Module working group. The themes describe the overall empirical or theoretical focus of the evidence. Each study in the EGM was assigned a unique theme based on Table 2, following the methodology outlined in section 1.3.2.



²⁰ Smythe, L., Giddings, L., S. (2007). From Experience to Definition: Addressing the Question 'What is Qualitative Research?' Nursing Praxis in New Zealand, Vol 23 (1).

¹⁴ Creswell, J. W. (1994). Research design: Qualitative & quantitative approaches. Sage Publications, Inc.

¹⁵ Leech, N., Onwuegbuzie, A., (2008) A typology of mixed methods research designs, Quality and Quantity, 43(2), March, pp. 265-275.

TABLE 2: LIST OF THEMES AND SUB-THEMES

Themes	Sub-themes
Theme 1: Food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment	 Approaches to achieve GE in the context of food systems transformation Institutions and governance of food systems transformation for greater gender equality Social and political sustainability of agricultural production Foundational/conceptual work on gender and food systems transformation Enabling environment for more gender equality in food systems Increasing agency, improving food security and diets, and reducing time burdens of urban poor consumers
Theme 2 : Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors	 Resilience of vulnerable groups Gendered impacts of environmental change, resource degradation Gender and resilience to climate change Role of collective action in increasing resilience to climate change Indigenous knowledge Impact of shocks on men's and women's roles in and benefits from agricultural value chains Resilience capacities in different livelihood/production/agroecological systems (e.g. coastal areas) Gendered drivers and impacts of migration Access to and use of information systems on climate change Gender roles during periods of sudden disruptions Interventions to address gendered impacts of Covid-19
Theme 3: Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation	 Institutional arrangements for women's empowerment Land and resource rights and governance arrangements Gender and social norms in landscape level NRM Gender roles and outcomes in food, land, and water systems Gender and soil and water conservation in crop and livestock systems Women's voice and representation in local and higher-level government decisions Role of gender in governance of resources Gendered rights, access to, and control over land and natural resources Collective agency Women's participation in institutions driving food system transformation
Theme 4: Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment	

Theme 5: Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment	 Technology access, adoption, and women's empowerment Role of agricultural R&D (CGIAR technologies and innovations) and equitable food system transformation Trade-offs between women's empowerment and efficient and sustainable agricultural production Reducing gender gaps in agricultural production (land, inputs, machinery) Gendered preferences, needs and priorities for agricultural technologies Gender and mechanization Gendered trade-offs between productivity, sustainability and agritude
Theme 6: Gendered labour dynamics and time use	 equity Gendered work burdens in crop and livestock systems Sustainable production and gender labour dynamics Livelihood diversification on and off farm and women's empowerment Rural transformation and women's labour patterns and time use Drivers and impacts of men's and women's time use, access to jobs, and economic decision-making Gendered participation in informal and formal rural labour markets The role of the care economy Migration and feminisation of agriculture Dynamic intra-household labour distribution
Theme 7: Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricultural value chains, markets, and entrepreneurship	 Equitable value chains Financial inclusion and women's access to credit and insurance Risks of agricultural commercialisation Opportunities/pathways for women and youth empowerment as food systems transform (including business opportunities) Gendered access to agricultural input and output markets
Theme 8: Transforming gender norms	 Gender and social norms and their influence on gender in agriculture, gender gaps, women's empowerment and GE Measuring/contextualising women's empowerment How do masculinities affect GE and women's empowerment? Role of the private sector in gender transformative change Masculinities and engaging men Scaling gender transformative responses to climate change Drivers of gender transformative change Addressing structural barriers and norms Methods to scale gender transformative approaches at multiple scales Methods to apply social relations frameworks effectively
Theme 9: Gender and breeding (crop, livestock, fish, forestry)	
Theme 10: Gender and seed systems	

Theme 11: Nutrition and health	 Gender norms and nutrition and health outcomes Agriculture to nutrition linkages Nutrition knowledge and literacy Gender and nutrition-sensitive agriculture Equitable health and nutrition outcomes of food system transformation Nutrition and gender-sensitive agricultural interventions Women's empowerment and child feeding Gender and sustainable diets Gender and diet diversity Nutrition trade-offs at the household level Women as consumers as well as producers Time use and nutrition
	 Energy use and nutrition

Sub-themes guided the classification of evidence for most of the themes. Reviewers, however, had to adopt a different strategy for the few themes that do not have sub-themes. In the case of theme 9 - gender and breeding (crop, livestock, fish, forestry)' and theme 10 - gender and seed systems, studies could be categorised into each theme intuitively based on the keywords in the themes themselves. Keywords such as women in breeding; plant breeding and women; genderresponsive breeding; and quality characteristics in agriculture, were used to search for studies under theme 9; while seed governance; women and men in seed systems were a part of the search strategy for theme 10. Assigning studies to theme 4 (impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment) proved to be more challenging as it shares keywords with Theme 5 (gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment). In order to disentangle the two themes, reviewers examined the focus of each study whose allocation was ambiguous and assigned to theme 4 those that focused on the impact of agriculture

technology on gender, and to theme 5 those that focused on gender-responsive design of innovations in agriculture. For instance, gender and agricultural information; women smallholders and innovation; agricultural empowerment and gender; agriculture technology, innovation and gender were a few keywords used under theme 4; while gender and sustainable intensification in agriculture; gendered trade-offs between productivity, sustainability and equity; gendered preferences, needs and priorities for agricultural technologies were keywords used for theme 5.

2.3 Organisation of outcomes and sub-outcomes

The outcomes (Table 3) emerged organically from the review of academic literature and some of the existing evidence gap maps in agriculture. They were further validated with experts in the field to ensure that the overlaps, if any, are acknowledged and appropriately addressed. Research in 'gender in agriculture and food systems' is often complex and multidisciplinary. To account for the complexity, studies were assigned to multiple outcomes where appropriate. The outcomes are listed under four broad categories:

TABLE 3: LIST OF OUTCOMES AND SUB-OUTCOMES

Outcomes	Sub-Outcomes
Agricultural knowledge and behavioural	AdoptionKnowledge, information, and skill useSpillover effects
Economic (in Agriculture)	 Yield Employment Income Farm investment Resource use efficiency Household Assets Saving
Social (in Agriculture)	 Time use and efficiency Consumption & food security Nutrition Changes in social, cultural, and gender norms Decision making Gender based violence
Environmental (in Agriculture)	Sustainable agricultural practicesGHG emissions



2.3.1 Agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes

The agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes include farmers' use and application of knowledge, information, good practices, and financial instruments. The sub-outcomes under this outcome are discussed in brief below:

» Knowledge, information and skill use

This refers to the gendered use of knowledge acquired through any dissemination mechanism on skills and information on agricultural practices and input use; information on market prices; control of credit; supply and demand; and weather information. Knowledge dissemination mechanisms include, among others, peerlearning, interventions or programs that transfer information through social networks, communication devices, and training.

» Adoption

Adoption refers to the use or application of new agricultural practices, inputs, infrastructural services, aimed at boosting production or mitigating risk and shocks in agriculture.

» Spillover effects

Spillover effects of a program or intervention are the positive or negative effects that may occur in communities and households that are not a part of the target group or direct participants of a program or intervention for the agricultural households. For instance, integrated agriculturenutrition programs that aim to positively impact nutritional knowledge and practice may lead to knowledge diffusion among non-treated households. The papers that provide evidence on the impact of a program on non-treated households along with the treated households are included in this sub-outcome.



2.3.2 Economic outcomes (in Agriculture)

Economic outcomes include changes in: yield or productivity and production; employment; labour use and efficiency; income; investments in inputs, tools and machinery, livestock, good practices; household and women's asset building including land, livestock, machinery and implements, jewellery, house, TV/Radio, furniture etc. This category also includes studies that have undertaken cost-benefit or resource use efficiency analysis as well as value chain interventions leading to improved economic gendered outcomes.

Sub-outcomes are discussed in brief below:

» Yield

Yield is defined as agricultural output per unit area or resource/input used (i.e., labour, fertiliser, pesticide etc.).

» Employment

It includes the employment status of women and men in agricultural and non-agricultural households, in both farm and non-farm related activities. It also includes changes in labour requirements of agricultural households and changes in the engagement of women and men as labour in agricultural activities. Finally, it covers studies with findings on paid employment from both the formal and informal sector as well.

» Income

This sub-outcome refers to changes in income, defined as any revenue (including rent on capital and equipment) or profit (i.e., monetary and nonmonetary) derived from sources that include any agricultural activity or operations i.e., farming land, horticulture, agricultural labour etc. by the women and men in agriculture. It is important to mention that while studies incorporated in this sub-outcome recognize that income is influenced by wage rates, workforce participation and labour market opportunities, they do not include decision-making about the use of income.

» Farm investment

This sub-outcome includes investment in land, land improvements, tools and machinery, and draft animals for enhanced and sustained farm productivity.

» Resource use efficiency

This includes studies conducting costeffective analysis and/or equitable value chain interventions leading to improved gendered economic outcomes. Studies looking at the efficiency of variable inputs (e.g. credit, seeds, water, labour, fertilizer etc.) and value-chain participation on gendered economic outcomes are also included in this sub-theme.

» Household assets

The household assets sub-outcome includes gendered outcomes related to changes in ownership of, access to and control of households' assets including land, livestock, machinery and implements, jewellery, house, TV/ Radio, furniture within the household.

» Savings

Savings is defined as the excess over income that is not spent by agricultural households. This sub-outcome includes use, control and access of savings by the women in agriculture.



2.3.3 Social outcomes (in Agriculture)

We refer to <u>Stephan et al. (2016)²³</u>, <u>Lazarrini</u> (2018)²⁴ and the <u>SICI²⁵</u> working group discussions, social outcomes are defined as a "set of outcomes related to personal functioning and functioning in social settings (including

²³ Stephan et al. (2016). Organizations Driving Positive Social Change: A Review and an Integrative Framework of Change Processes. Journal of Management. Volume: 42 issue: 5, page(s): 1250-1281

²⁴ Creswell, J. W. (1994). Research design: Qualitative & quantitative approaches. Sage Publications, Inc.

²⁵ SICI Working Group - https://www.sici-inspectorates.eu/Activities/Development-and-Research/Social-Outcomes

immediate family)". These also include outcomes for communities and the societies. The suboutcomes covered under social outcomes are:

» Time-use and efficiency

Women work in agriculture as "farmers on their own account, on family farms as unpaid workers, and as paid or unpaid labourers on other farms and agricultural enterprises" (FAO 2010-2011).²⁶ This sub-outcome looks at timeuse and efficiency of women in the agricultural labour force, and their household time allocation and labour productivity. It includes time spent by women and men in "both crop and livestock production at subsistence and commercial levels, women as producers of food and cash crops and as managers of mixed agricultural operations often involving crops, livestock and fish farming and their time allocation and efficiency" (FAO 2010-2011).²⁷

The participation of women in productive activities in agriculture, reproductive activities, commercial agriculture and housework are governed by prevalent social, cultural and gender norms that add additional constraints to their efficiency. The classification of time-use and efficiency as a social outcome helps highlight the unequal and uneven distribution of timeuse between the genders, primarily in terms of allocation of care responsibilities.

» Consumption and food security

Consumption and food security are defined as the amount of food consumed by household members, and access to sufficient, safe, and nutritious food by women in agricultural households. This sub-outcome was classified under the social outcomes group as it goes beyond merely quantifying consumption, but also looks at various social dimensions associated with it. It includes studies that discuss and exhibit markedly significant gender differences in food security, defined as a situation where 'women and men in agricultural households, at all times, have physical, social and economic access to sufficient, safe and nutritious food which meets their dietary needs and food preferences for an active and healthy life (World Food Summit 1996)'.

» Nutrition

The sub-outcome 'nutrition' includes water, sanitation and health demand for nutritious foods, dietary diversification as well as anthropometry for women and men in agriculture. Nutrition suboutcomes are related to 'personal functioning' (as per the definition of social outcomes adopted for this review) and hence included under social outcomes.

» Changes in social, cultural and gender norms

This sub-outcome includes studies that employ gender analyses to address the socially constructed differences between biological men and women that are ascribed to the social roles of men and women in a particular cultural context, and how they intersect with other principles of social differentiation. The cultural norms shape how people perform their gender roles, which has implications for how agriculture and food systems decisions are gendered. Hence the studies that focus or analyse how men and women interpret and relate to new norms for increased gender equality as well as to traditional norms, and to what extent existing gender roles are changing as a result are included in this category. This outcome also pertains to whether and how structural barriers to women's empowerment and gender equality are being addressed or not and what role they play.

» Decision making

Seymour and Peterman (2018)²⁸ llink decision making to "motivational autonomy", the experienced behaviour that is willingly enacted and fully endorsed by the person. The authors go on to show that relationships between decisionmaking outcomes (as measured in standard surveys) and autonomous behaviour are very context-specific. Under this sub-outcome, studies on gendered decision making in agriculture and livestock resource control, labour allocation within and outside household activities, intra-

26 Ibid

²⁷ Ibid

²⁸ Seymour G., Peterman A. (2018). Context and measurement: An analysis of the relationship between intrahousehold decision making and autonomy, World Development, Volume 111, 2018, Pages 97-112, ISSN 0305-750X.

household nutrition and health-resources allocation and control over expenses (Tavenner et al. 2018, CGIAR Working Report AAS-2012-31)²⁹ have been included. Specifically, these studies focus on or measure: women's agency and decision-making power related to productive resources, agricultural management, and agricultural income; evidence on the theoretical causal pathways through which changes in women's empowerment in agriculture, owing to gender-based differences in constraints or in decision-making, are hypothesised to affect any other agriculture outcome, long-term economic benefit, or social change.

» Gender Based Violence

Gender-based violence refers to any harm perpetrated against a person's will on the basis of gender – the socially-ascribed differences between males and females. It is based on unequal power relations between men, women, boys and girls (UN Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs 2004). Women and girls are often the targets because of social norms and beliefs that perpetuate their lower social status. The GBV sub-outcomes include studies that analyses GBV resulting from abuses of power, gender inequality, lack of access to education or training, lack of access to information, lack of trust, poverty, cultural practices, belief system, weak community sanction, attitude towards women, alcohol and substance misuse, low social status of women and the resulting effect on women farmers' agricultural livelihood activities and other outcomes.





2.3.4 Environmental outcomes (In Agriculture)

GSustainable agricultural practices and GHG emissions are the sub-outcomes examined under environmental outcomes. The sub-outcomes are described below.

» Sustainable agricultural practices

Sustainable agricultural practices include studies that measure use of practices and technology integrating land, water, energy, biodiversity and other natural resources by the women and men in agricultural households, that ensure sustainable ecosystems and livelihoods. "Sustainable agricultural practices are those that enable more efficient use of natural resources, mitigate the impact of agriculture on the environment, and strengthen capacity for adaptation to climate change and climate variability" (CGIAR 2021).³⁰ Some examples of such practices are natural farming, increased crop diversity, use of cover crops, no-till and reduced-till systems, integrated pest management, integration of livestock and crops, sustainable agroforestry practices, and precision farming, climate smart agriculture practices (CSA), crop rotation and conservative tillage. CSA here is defined as practices that respond to climate change to mitigate risk (economic, physical etc.) arising from climate change. It includes studies that discuss genderresponsive climate-smart agriculture practices and the resulting effectiveness and sustainability of CSA leading to environmental outcomes.

» GHG emissions

This includes studies that measure GHG emission, including measurement of carbon, nitrogen, potassium percentages and soil PH, attributed to agricultural activity performed by women and men in agricultural households.

²⁹ Katie Tavenner, Simon Fraval, Immaculate Omondi & Todd A. Crane (2018) Gendered reporting of household dynamics in the Kenyan dairy sector: trends and implications for low emissions dairy development, Gender, Technology and Development, 22:1, 1-19

³⁰ Piñeiro, Valeria; Arias, Joaquin; Elverdin, Pablo; Ibáñez, Ana María; Morales Opazo, Cristian; Prager, Steve; and Torero, Máximo. 2021. Achieving sustainable agricultural practices: From incentives to adoption and outcomes. IFPRI Policy Brief February 2021. Washington, DC: International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI). https://doi.org/10.2499/9780896294042

3. FINDINGS

This section summarizes the key results from the EGM effort. The Evidence Gap Map can be accessed through this <u>link.</u>

3.1 Results based on the number of studies

The evidence base increased by almost fourfold from 19 in 2008 to 752 in April 2021 (Figure 5) across all the themes. 65% of studies were published after 2014. practices for gender equality and women's empowerment; and nutrition and health, however are exceptions, and most of the included studies use a quantitative approach to measure and report the findings.

Qualitative gender research often focuses on gender roles and relations, gender analysis, gender norms, social and cultural norms and topics like gender-based violence, power relations, and household dynamics. Over the decades, gender research has evolved to include more non-traditional qualitative tools like life stories, personal histories involving individuals, social institutions, political institutions, various

FIGURE 5: CUMULATIVE NUMBER OF STUDIES BY YEAR



3.2 Results based on study methods

After 2007, studies in gender in agriculture and food systems have used more qualitative methods (48%), followed by quantitative methods (30%) and mixed-methods (Figures 6 and 7). Some themes like impact of agricultural technologies and innovation in gender equality and women's empowerment; gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and cultures and social settings, besides the traditional tools like focused-group discussions (FGD), open ended interviews etc. Qualitative approaches allow for a more nuanced approach to understanding gender relations, and is clearly reflected in themes like transforming gender norms; and gendered labour dynamics and timeuse.

Since the mid-2000s, there has been a growing body of research using mixed-methods to study complex phenomena in gender in agriculture with a multi-disciplinary lens. Mixed-methods can provide a deeper understanding of various dimensions of gender issues and their use is becoming popular in emerging themes like gender and seed systems; and gender and breeding. Asia, Africa and MENA have a similar distribution of studies (Figure 7) across methodologies while Latin America has a larger fraction of qualitative studies and a smaller proportion of quantitative studies. The percentage of mixed-methods studies is similar across the four regions.



FIGURE 6: DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES ACROSS METHODS (IN PERCENTAGES)

FIGURE 7: DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES ACROSS METHODS AND GEOGRAPHY (IN PERCENTAGES)



3.3 Results based on outcomes

Research on gender in agriculture and food Research on gender in agriculture and food systems has mostly focused on addressing socioeconomic issues (Figure 8), where social is the most reported outcome, followed by agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes, and economic outcomes. Certain sub-outcomes within the social outcomes however are more frequently reported than others - e.g. decisionmaking or agency followed by changes in social, cultural and gender norms. Gender-based violence is the least reported sub-outcome under social outcomes.

Under economic outcomes, income followed by yield, and household assets are the most

frequently reported sub-outcomes. Savings is however the least reported economic suboutcome. Some studies also measured resourceuse efficiency by looking at the efficiency of variable inputs (e.g. credit, seeds, water, labour, fertilizer etc.) and value-chain participation on gendered economic outcomes.

Most of the studies reporting agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes measured knowledge, information and skill use; followed by adoption as the sub-outcome. Spillover effect was the least reported sub-outcome.

Environmental outcome is the least reported. The sub-outcome, sustainable agricultural practices, under the environmental outcome has significantly more evidence than the GHG emissions sub-outcome.





FIGURE 8: PUBLICATIONS GROUPED BY OUTCOME

FIGURE 9: DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES BY REGION AND OUTCOME







Latin Amercia







The distribution of outcomes grouped by geography (Figure 9) is similar across the regions.

3.4 Theme-wise analysis of magnitude, type of evidence and temporal trends

Evidence for all themes is primarily concentrated in Africa and Asia (Table 4), while the evidence base in Latin America and MENA is thin. The

exclusion of evidence in languages other than English could explain the geographical skew.²² The themes gender and breeding (theme 9) and gender and seed systems (theme 10) are poorly represented (Table 4) in the EGM and this may be due to the fact that these areas have emerged recently.



FIGURE 10: NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS FOR ALL THEMES

³¹ Please see section 1.1.3, Limitations for more details on the issue of language selections and its implications for the validity of the EGM.

5-fold after 2016 (Figure 10) and the evidence under gender and seed systems (theme 10) doubled after 2016.

50

TABLE 4: DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES BY REGION AND THEME

		Region										
Theme No.	Themes	Asia	Africa	Latin America	MENA	Others	Total					
1	Food Systems Transformation for Gender Equality (GE) and Women's Empowerment	55%	76%	29%	5%	16%	38					
2	Agriculture, Gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors	39%	56%	5%	1%	8%	132					
3	Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation	41%	67%	16%	2%	13%	61					
4	Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment	22%	83%	14%	5%	3%	58					
5	Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment	34%	73%	6%	3%	0%	77					
6	Gendered Labor Dynamics and Time Use	52%	52%	20%	10%	7%	60					
7	Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricultural value chains, markets, and entrepreneurship	35%	77%	30%	6%	6%	71					
8	Transforming Gender Norms	50%	76%	26%	9%	3%	94					
9	Gender and Breeding (crop, livestock, fish, forestry)	16%	65%	6%	13%	0%	31					
10	Gender and seed systems	15%	77%	12%	4%	4%	26					
11	Nutrition and Health	63%	55%	12%	1%	2%	104					

The individual themes essentially follow the overall trend in methods (Figure 6), with qualitative studies being most in number, followed by quantitative and mixed-methods. Themes 4, 5, 6 and 11 have a higher percentage of their studies using quantitative methods. Mixedmethods approach is used most frequently in the gender and breeding theme.

Social outcomes are most commonly reported across themes (Figure 8). However, there are outliers to this general trend. Themes 4 and 5 that study the interaction of gender and technology, and themes 9 and 10 studying breeding and seed systems see an overwhelming presence of evidence under agricultural knowledge and behaviour as the outcome and adoption as the sub-outcome.

3.4.1 Theme-wise analysis

3.4.1.1 Theme 1: Food Systems Transformation for Gender Equality (GE) and Women's Empowerment

Studies under the theme food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment seem to predominantly adopt qualitative methods due to the ingrained complexity in the area (Figure 11). FIGURE 11: THEME 1 - DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES ACROSS METHODS (IN PERCENTAGES)



Across regions, there has been a sharp increase (Figure 12) in the number of studies in this theme after 2012 - an indicator of a rising interest in understanding the changing structure of food systems. It is also interesting to note that after 2017 there has been an increased use of qualitative and mixed-methods. evaluated frequently. Over the years, there has been a rise in the number of studies that evaluate economic outcomes.



FIGURE 12: THEME 1 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS

Social outcomes were by far the most common outcomes evaluated in the studies under this theme followed, in order, by economic; agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes; and environmental outcomes. Under social outcomes, consumption and food security were the most common sub-outcomes, followed by changes in social, cultural and gender norms; and time use and efficiency. Knowledge, information and skill use under the agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcome was also

3.4.1.2 Theme 2: Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors

Women typically have limited access to resources, education, and finance to cope and effectively adapt to the impacts of climate change. Moreover, women are largely excluded from decision-making at all levels while dealing with shocks and stressors. A qualitative approach helps researchers identify gaps and present nuanced and region-specific solutions to these questions and 49% of the evidence in this theme use qualitative methods.



FIGURE 13: THEME 2 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS

It is important to note that prior to 2011 (Figure 13), the evidence base in this theme is relatively thin, with limited literature on gendered reactions and responses to climate change and other risks posed to agriculture and food systems. Interest in this field grew after 2012. The number of studies adopting a quantitative approach has increased significantly after 2017, surpassing the other two categories in 2019. In the same period, the quantity of studies that adopt mixed-methods slightly increases as well. This shift can perhaps be attributed to the increasing quantification of the impact of climate change across different sectors and population segments.

Across regions, social outcomes are the most commonly evaluated (45%), with decisionmaking being the most frequently reported sub-outcome. This was followed by studies that investigated agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes where adoption is one of the most frequently reported suboutcome. While answering questions that try to understand gender roles during periods of sudden disruptions or gender and resilience to climate change, decision making (under social outcome) is one of the key driving forces behind adoption (under agricultural knowledge and behaviour outcome) of novel practices including climate smart agricultural practices. Therefore, it is not surprising to observe that decision-making and adoption remain the most reported suboutcomes.

3.4.1.3 Theme 3: Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation

The theme 'Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation' has seen a substantial body of work that uses qualitative methods (65%). Quantitative and mixed method studies comprise 21% and 14% respectively of the included studies. This can be attributed to the fact that qualitative approaches may be better suited for capturing the complexity of institutional and governance changes and impacts at the sub-national and regional levels. Studies use a qualitative lens to understand the role of gender in governance or resources or gender roles and outcomes in food, land, and water systems or even women's participation in institutions driving food system transformation. The few studies that apply quantitative approaches use econometric methods to map women's participation in institutions and quantify gaps in the system. However, it is important to note that FGDs, Surveys and Key Informant Interviews provide a majority of the data used by these quantitative studies.

FIGURE 14: THEME 3 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



After 2016, 71% (Figure 14) of all studies were qualitative in their approach, where 19% and 9% of the studies employed quantitative and mixedmethods approaches respectively. Comparing this with papers published before 2016, 62% use gualitative methods. In this theme, 54% of the studies examined social outcomes, 28% of studies examined economic outcomes, 12% examined agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes, while only 6% examined environmental outcomes. Decision-making and changes in social, cultural and gender norms are the most commonly reported sub-outcomes under social outcomes. Under environmental outcomes. sustainable agricultural practices are the most commonly reported sub-outcome. The most reported findings under economic outcomes are household assets and income. Economic and environmental outcomes are yet to be adequately addressed. Under social outcomes, decisionmaking is the most commonly evaluated suboutcome of interest.

3.4.1.4 Theme 4: Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment

In contrast to the general trend, a majority of the studies (45%) in this theme use a quantitative approach, 31% use a qualitative approach and the remaining 24% of studies use a mixedmethods approach (Figure 15). The impact of technologies in agriculture is often measured through productivity, and in this context, gender disaggregated productivity lends well to quantitative methods. Econometric analysis using constructed indices examines the effects of access and usage of agricultural technologies on women's empowerment indicators.



FIGURE 15: THEME 4 - DISTRIBUTION OF STUDIES ACROSS METHODS (IN PERCENTAGES)

33

In Asia, 54% of the studies apply a qualitative approach and only 23% of studies apply a quantitative approach. 75% of studies focusing on Latin America use a qualitative approach and only 13% use a quantitative approach. use econometric reasoning to map the impact of technology on women's empowerment. The largest body of evidence supporting the agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcome stem from studies based in Africa, while Asia



FIGURE 16: THEME 4 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS

There is a gradual increase (Figure 16) in the number of studies using quantitative methods over time. It is also important to note that interest in this subject has developed after 2012, as there is little evidence available prior to 2012. Between 2012 and 2015, 69% of the studies adopted a quantitative approach, 19% qualitative and just 12% used mixed-methods. From 2015 onwards, a rising interest in the adoption of mixed-methods and qualitative approach to address questions in this subject is seen.

For the studies included in this theme, agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes are the most commonly evaluated outcomes (36%), closely followed by social (33%) and economic outcomes (26%). Adoption of practices is the most reported sub-outcome, followed by knowledge, information and skill use. This can be attributed to the body of evidence that includes quantitative analysis of technological interventions that have taken place in a variety of regions. These studies and Latin America include less than half of such studies.

3.4.1.5 Theme 5: Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment

As a majority of studies under this theme adopt a quantitative approach, this theme has become one of the largest evidence bases of included studies for quantitative research work. Qualitative studies and mixed-method studies are also prevalent in this theme. The studies that employ quantitative analysis primarily examine the impact of the design of gender-responsive technologies, extensions, practices, etc. on indices such as yield, productivity and resource use efficiency. A significant number of studies also adopt quantitative techniques to understand how reduced gender disparities within households are associated with higher levels of technical efficiency.

FIGURE 17: THEME 5 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



Across regions, evidence before 2012 was thin (Figure 17). With growing interest in understanding the role of increased gender parity on adoption of sustainable practices and production technologies, there has been a significant increase in the number of studies in this field after 2012. In particular, it is interesting to observe that after 2017 the preferred method of research has shifted from quantitative to qualitative and mixed-methods.

As regards the outcomes and sub-outcomes, it is observed that economic outcomes are reported the most, followed by an equal reporting of social; and agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes. Despite this, the most frequently reported sub-outcome is knowledge, information and skill use, where extensive evidence on the impact of women's access and usage of new production technologies on gender equality is observed. Several studies examine economic factors and therefore economic suboutcomes such as yield, farm investment and resource use, and efficiency being reported frequently are seen as well. Over the years, it can be observed that studies have begun to use more qualitative approaches to understand the social aspects in this field.

3.4.1.6 Theme 6: Gendered labour dynamics and time use

The theme gendered labour dynamics and time use is equally split between quantitative and qualitative studies (45% each), while only 10% use a mixed-methods approach. Studies that examine labour dynamics and time use in an agricultural context often explore the disproportionate time poverty experienced by women, as they typically bear the burden of unpaid care work. It can be observed that the nature of the method adopted is mostly dependent on the region, and the crop being explored. Mixed-methods papers are mostly housed in Latin America and Africa. There is a gradual increase in the use of qualitative and mixed methods over time (Figure 18).



FIGURE 18: THEME 6 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



In Asia, quantitative studies (49%) and qualitative studies (45%) outnumber mixed-method studies which account for only 6% of the total share. This trend is seen in South Asia as well. However, in South East Asia, qualitative studies account for 50% of the included studies, followed by an equal share of quantitative and mixed-method studies (25% each). Studies conducted in Latin America are skewed towards qualitative methods (67%) and only 8% of studies adopted a quantitative approach.

This theme comprises 60% of evidence that report a social outcome, 34% that report an economic outcome and 6% that report an agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcome. Studies that report an environmental outcome were not found. Among studies that evaluated social outcomes, time use and efficiency are the most commonly reported sub-outcomes. The papers looking at household assets and employment are quantitative in nature and try to map the economics of gendered labour dynamics, with a heavy focus on productivity and yield. It is interesting to note that although research in this theme focuses heavily on the economic aspects of agriculture, evidence on the economic sub-outcome, savings, is very little. Among the studies undertaken in Africa, changes in social, cultural and gender norms, and decision making are the most commonly evaluated sub-outcomes. Moreover, some of the studies conducted in Africa use qualitative methods to

analyse labour dynamics and time use, instead of quantitative and mixed-methods, with a focus on findings that explore women's decisionmaking capacity. Over the years, there has been a gradual increase in studies that evaluate social outcomes.

Women play a key role in agriculture, which is reflected in their time commitments to agricultural work. There is a strong link between agriculture, nutrition and time use. However, there is a lack of evidence on the ways in which participation in agricultural work determines people's allocation of time to productive and reproductive work and its implications on nutrition. As discussed in many studies, there is a need to examine how development interventions that target women affect time constraints by increasing work burdens. It is also highlighted that researchers need to develop better metrics, conceptualize and analyze time use to understand gendered trade-offs in agriculturenutrition pathways.

3.4.1.7 Theme 7: Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricultural value chains, markets, and entrepreneurship

After 2016, there is a sharp increase in the number of quantitative studies, and a drop in the number of qualitative studies observed under this theme (Figure 19). This trend is accompanied by an increase in mixed-method studies after 2016.
After 2015, there is a sharp increase in the number of quantitative studies, and a drop in the number of qualitative studies. This trend is accompanied by an increase in mixed method studies after 2015. to all the other themes. The studies under this theme examine gender and social norms and their influence on gender in agriculture, gender equality and empowerment, masculinities and engaging men, addressing structural barriers





47% of evidence is on social outcomes, 31% on economic, and 21% on agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes. The evidence is mainly concentrated around the sub-outcomes of decision-making, followed closely by changes in social, cultural and gender norms. Understanding the gendered nature of decision-making power in a household, and its impact on commercialization of agriculture, access to value chains and financial instruments are popular subjects under this theme. Social sub-outcomes such as genderbased violence and nutrition, however, have scant evidence under this theme. It is important to note that adoption and knowledge, information and skill use, which are sub-outcomes of the primary outcome agricultural knowledge and behavioural, have a strong body of evidence. This is mainly attributed to the studies on techniques or practices to promote financial inclusion of women through a range of technological innovations that were conducted in Africa.

3.4.1.8 Theme 8: Transforming Gender Norms

Over two-thirds of studies under this theme (67%) used qualitative methods for analysis, followed by mixed-methods (27%), while few studies applied quantitative methods (6%). This theme also has a maximum number of studies with qualitative methods compared and norms and methods to scale gender transformative approaches. Qualitative methods are well-suited to examine the complex interplay of gender norms and agriculture and food systems. From 2015, there has been an increase in the use of mixed-methods to study gender norms (Figure 20) and there has been a decline in the use of quantitative methods.





FIGURE 20: THEME 8 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS

There is an increase in evidence for transforming gender norms after 2012 (Figure 15). CGIAR first made its foray into Gender Transformative Approaches (GTA) in 2012 as a part of its Aquatic Agricultural Systems Research Program. The projects and studies that followed in CGIAR focused on analysing the gendertransformative projects/policies/approaches that have influenced changes in power relations, norms, roles, and inequalities that define the differentiated experiences of men and women and the structural barriers that perpetuate gender inequality.

Nearly 62% of the studies in these themes examine social outcomes, followed by agricultural knowledge and behavioural (20%) and very few studies examine environmental outcomes (5%). Across all the included regions change in social, cultural and gender norms was the most reported findings, along with decision making, gender-based violence and time use. Most of these studies that discuss gender norms aim at understanding the gender roles, decision making process at various levels (individual, intrahousehold, groups, communities, institutions etc.) and how the prevailing gender norms influence and shape women empowerment. Over the years there has been a rise in studies that examine agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes that discuss gender norms in the context of adoption, access and use of resources and economic outcomes such as employment and household assets.

3.4.1.9 Theme 9: Gender and breeding

There is very thin evidence in gender and breeding when compared to other thematic areas (Table 4). This theme, though relatively new as compared to others, has mostly been analysed through the use of mixed-methods (45%). The evidence before 2017 was very little (Figure 21) and the theme then used mostly either qualitative or quantitative methods to report the findings. After 2017, mixed-methods have become popular. A probable reason for this could be the increased focus of stakeholders in the intervention or program design and implementation that brought together multidisciplinary teams of plant and animal breeders, social scientists and gender researchers to understand gender responsive breeding with supporting tools of mixed-method research.

FIGURE 21: THEME 9 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



Thick evidence is observed around agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes. Most of the included studies report findings on adoption; knowledge, information and skill use as the focus of research in this theme has largely been around understanding breeding. Most of the papers discuss findings that help understand the priorities that women and men assign to determine traits preferences and gender dimensions in breeding programs. Further, some evidence is found around economic and social outcomes like income; change in social, cultural and gender norms; decision making; and time use and efficiency.

The existing evidence is largely concentrated in Africa and South Asia. It is observed that the studies in Africa mostly focused on adoption and knowledge; information and skill use whereas the studies in Asia had more findings on social outcomes (decision making; changes in social, cultural and gender norms; and time use and efficiency). However, studies that examine environmental outcomes or economic outcomes such as yield; farm investment; household assets; savings; and resource use efficiency, were not found highlighting an existing gap that the research in this theme can focus on.

Future research on gender and breeding can explore alternative ways of adapting the participatory variety-selection process with respect to the choice of plant and animal breeds to be multiplied to allow breeders to capture differences that may emerge within each gender group, especially as they are faced with the challenges of climate change and growing crop commercialization.

3.4.1.10 Theme 10: Gender and seed systems

While there is ample evidence on seed systems and seed security for smallholder farmers, there is relatively little literature around gender and seed systems. As suggested by the trend of evidence over the years, the publications around the seed system and gender dynamics grew quickly after 2016 (Figure 22).



FIGURE 22: THEME 10 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



Most studies examine agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes, followed by economic; social and lastly environmental outcomes. The included papers focus on the outcomes on gender aspects of access to seeds, and the impacts of seed systems development, gendered dimensions of seed information, preferences, seed sourcing and use, and sustainability. Other sub-outcomes of interest include empowerment of women smallholders in the global south with heavy concentration of evidence in Africa as compared to other regions, as most of the programs and interventions in seed systems have focused on this region. While some of the studies examine social outcomes such as changes in social, cultural and gender norms and decisionmaking, few studies explore the gendered dimensions of the seed system in the context of economic outcomes such as income, savings, household assets and employment. Most of the studies under this theme use a mixed-methods design.

3.4.1.11 Theme 11: Nutrition and Health

Nutrition-sensitive agricultural research has gained momentum especially after 2013 (Figure 23). Ample evidence is observed on social outcomes, with the main focus being on nutrition, and consumption and food security. Most of the included studies measure the impact of agricultural or nutritional interventions on anthropometric measurements and dietary intake of mothers and children. Hence, approximately half (47%) of the included studies have used quantitative methods, followed by qualitative methods, with only a limited number employing mixed-methods. While studying the linkages between gender and nutrition and its consequent impacts on dietary practices and children's education, it becomes crucial to employ econometric techniques that define a causal pathway that effectively map these links. Several studies therefore use a quantitative approach. It is observed that studies that employ a qualitative approach do so while investigating local trends in specific communities in select regions. Regional variations show that Asia (after 2013) and Africa (after 2014) have seen a similar and consistent increase in the use of both qualitative and quantitative methods.



FIGURE 23: THEME 11 - NUMBER OF PUBLICATIONS BY 5-YEAR BINS



Overall, most of the included studies report social outcomes, followed by agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes. Most studies included are under sub-themes such as gender and diet diversity, women's empowerment and child feeding. In Asia, specifically South Asia, and Africa, most of the studies measure nutrition, followed by consumption and food security.

Over time, there has been an increase in measuring time-use and efficiency; adoption of dietary diversity and improved nutrition; knowledge, information & skill use. This theme also reports findings on spillover effects as many of the nutrition and health initiatives that target women in agriculture have close linkages with the nutrition and health of mothers, children and other household members. After 2013, an increase in the number of studies that examine the impact of health interventions in agricultural households on their Economic outcomes such as income and yield is observed.

4. CONCLUSIONS

The literature on gender in agriculture and food systems is growing and this Evidence Gap Map (EGM) contributes to guide future research and policy initiatives in this sector, providing information on what themes and outcomes have already been researched as well as where, when, and employing which methodology. As part of the EGM, researchers screened 7,259 publications, out of which 752 studies were included in the final map. Studies were categorized into 11 themes and 4 outcomes. While assignments to themes were unique, meaning that one study could not fall under multiple themes, the EGM was built to allow for a paper to be categorized into multiple outcomes where necessary, to account for complexity in the evidence.

Based on the findings of Section 3 answers to the questions raised in Section 1.2 are reported below.

4.1 Answers to Research Questions

4.1.1 Research Question 1. What is the empirical evidence on "Gender in Agriculture and Food Systems" in Low and Middle Income (LMIC) of Asia, Africa, South America, Middle East and North Africa (MENA)? What is the spatial and study-methodology distribution for the evidence?

The majority of the 752 studies included in the EGM (52%) were conducted in Africa, followed by Asia (33%), Latina America (12%), and, finally, the MENA region (3%). Methodologically, it was observed that most studies employed qualitative methods (360 or 48%), 227 quantitative methods (30%), and 165 a mixed-methods approach (22%). The dominance of qualitative studies in gender

research is understandable given the subject matter, but it is interesting to note that there has been an overall rise in the use of mixed-method approaches in gender research after 2010.

4.1.2 Research Question 2. How is the evidence distributed across themes and outcomes?

More than half of all the evidence (54%) comes from just four themes:

- 1. Theme 2 Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors (18%),
- 2. Theme 5 Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment (10%),
- 3. Theme 8 Transforming gender norms (13%), and
- 4. Theme 11 Nutrition and health (14%)

At the other end of the spectrum, three themes contribute to only 13% of the evidence base, suggesting that they might be understudied. These are:

- 1. Theme 1 Food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment (5%),
- 2. Theme 9 Gender and seed systems (4%), and
- 3. Theme 10 Gender and breeding (3%)

Each of the remaining themes (3, 4, 6, and 7) contribute to between 8 and 9 percent of the total evidence.

Methodologically, evidence on five out of eleven themes emerged mostly from qualitative methods:

- Theme 1 Food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment,
- Theme 2 Agriculture, gender, risk, and resilience to shocks and stressors,
- Theme 3 Institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation,

- Theme 7 Gender equality and women's empowerment in agricultural value chains, markets, and entrepreneurship, and
- Theme 8 Transforming gender norms
- On the other hand, quantitative methods were mostly used to explore the following themes:
- Theme 4 Impact of agricultural technologies and innovation on gender equality and women's empowerment,
- Theme 5 Gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment, and
- Theme 11 Nutrition and health

Mixed-methods were used most frequently in two themes: for gender and breeding (theme 9), and gender and seed systems (theme 10).

Moving on to outcomes, studies that analyse social outcomes (50%) significantly outnumber those that capture either economic (22%); environmental (4%); or agricultural knowledge and behavioural outcomes (23.5%).

Focusing on social outcomes, the sub-outcomes decision-making or agency followed by changes in social, cultural and gender norms are the most frequently analysed. Interestingly, very few studies focused on gender-based violence as a sub-outcome.

Finally, considering the growing importance of this outcome, it is worth noting that, under the environmental outcomes group, the sustainable agricultural practices sub-outcome has significantly more evidence than the GHG Emissions sub-outcome.

4.1.3 Research Question 3. How does the available evidence across the themes evolve with time?

The cumulative evidence base grew almost 4-fold between 2008 and 2020, with more than 65% of the evidence added to the literature after 2014. 32 new studies were added to the evidence base in 2010, 75 were added in 2015 and this number increased to 86 in 2020. In 2007, the start year of the EGM, studies were found under only 2 themes: gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment; and transforming gender norms. The number of themes with publications increased to 9 in 2008. Interestingly, studies in theme 9, gender and breeding, first appeared only in 2012.

Most themes showed a steady increase in the number of studies after 2010. Gender and breeding (theme 9) and gender and seed systems (theme 10) show a significant rise in the availability of evidence only after 2017. Theme 3, institutions and governance for sustainable food system transformation; and theme 5, gender-responsive design and dissemination of crops, livestock, and sustainable production technologies and practices for gender equality and women's empowerment, do not show any clear temporal trends in the number of studies.

4.1.4 Research Question 4. Where are the major evidence gaps? What are the implications of these gaps for research and policy?

Latin America and MENA are especially deficient in evidence across many themes. 6 of 11 themes have ten or less publications in Latin America. All 11 themes have less than ten publications in the MENA region. The exclusion of papers in Arabic, French, Portuguese, Spanish or other languages that may be relevant to these regions could explain this gap.

The themes of food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment; gender and seed systems; and gender and breeding had less than half the number of studies compared to other themes.

Environmental outcome is the least reported outcome.

Implications for Research and Policy

Women contribute to nearly 43 percent of the agricultural labour force globally and have

increasing roles to play in different facets of agriculture and food systems. Therefore, it is important to document the existing evidence and evidence gaps in gender research. The findings suggest a need for further research in filling the evidence gaps in key themes especially in Latin America and MENA. A country-wise analysis of evidence can provide more granular details on geographical skew and inform future research. Limiting the language to English is a common practice in evidence synthesis and systematic reviews and is considered a feasible option for rapid reviews. While the need to include languages other than English to avoid publication bias is acknowledged by all stakeholders, logistical challenges and lack of clear guidelines can hamper these efforts. Since this review finds sparse evidence for the Latin America and MENA regions, future research efforts can focus on mapping and synthesising evidence in other languages such as Spanish, French and Arabic to validate these findings.

Over the last five years, the inclusion of studies in food systems transformation for gender equality (GE) and women's empowerment; gender and breeding; and gender and seed systems has broadened the spectrum of gender in agriculture and food systems research. However, publications are often clustered around a few outcomes and sub-outcomes even for wellrepresented themes in the EGM, which suggests the importance of promoting more multidimensional research in future. The EGM has revealed the need to invest in gender research in agriculture and food systems to fill the critical evidence gaps and inform policies and priorities for sustainable transformation of food systems.

REFERENCES

African Population and Health Research Center. (2019). (Rep.). African Population and Health Research Center. doi:10.2307/resrep23875

Amole, T., Ayantunde, A., & Duncan, A. (2020). Gendered assessment of livestock feeding systems in northern and southern Burkina Faso.

Anaglo, J. N., Boateng, S. D., & Boateng, C. A. (2014). Gender and access to agricultural resources by smallholder farmers in the Upper West Region of Ghana. Journal of Education and Practice, 5(5), 13-19.

Babigumira, B. M., Ouma, E., Sölkner, J., & Marshall, K. (2019). Perceptions of women and men smallholder pig keepers in Uganda on pig keeping objectives, and breed and trait preferences. In Proc. Assoc. Advmt. Anim. Breed. Genet (Vol. 23, pp. 175-178).

Bantilan, M. C. S., & Padmaja, R. (2008). Empowerment through social capital buildup: gender dimensions in technology uptake. Experimental Agriculture, 44(1), 61-80.

Below, T. B., Mutabazi, K. D., Kirschke, D., Franke, C., Sieber, S., Siebert, R., & Tscherning, K. (2012). Can farmers' adaptation to climate change be explained by socio-economic household-level variables?. Global Environmental Change, 22(1), 223-235.

Brearley, E., & Kramer, Berber. (2020). Gender and promoting quality seeds in Africa: A literature review. ISSD Africa Working Paper.

Botreau, H., & Cohen, M., J. (2020). Gender inequality and food insecurity: A dozen years after the food price crisis, rural women still bear the brunt of poverty and hunger: Chapter 2, Advances in Food Security and Sustainability Volume 5, 53-117

Coles, C., & Mitchell, J. (2011). Gender and agricultural value chains: A review of current knowledge and practice and their policy implications.

Creswell, J. W. (1994). Research design: Qualitative & quantitative approaches. Sage Publications, Inc.

Cuesta, J., & Pico, J. (2020). The gendered poverty effects of the COVID-19 pandemic in Colombia. The European journal of development research, 32(5), 1558-1591.

FAO (2011)a. Price Volatility in Food and Agricultural Markets: Policy Responses.

FAO (2011)b. The State of Food and Agriculture 2010-2011.

Harris-Fry, H., Nur, H., Shankar, B., Zanello, G., Srinivasan, C., & Kadiyala, S. (2020). The impact of gender equity in agriculture on nutritional status, diets, and household food security: a mixed-methods systematic review. BMJ Global Health, 5(3), e002173.

Jüni P, Holenstein F, Sterne J, Bartlett C, Egger M. Direction and impact of language bias in metaanalyses of controlled trials: empirical study (2002). International Journal of Epidemiology

Justino, P., Hagerman, K., Jackson, J., Joshi, I., Sisto, I., & Bradley, A. (2020). Pathways to achieving food security, sustainable peace and gender equality: Evidence from three FAO interventions. Development Policy Review, 38(1), 85-99.

Kadiyala, S., Harris, J., Headey, D., Yosef, S., & Gillespie, S. (2014). Agriculture and nutrition in India: mapping evidence to pathways. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1331(1), 43-56.

Katie Tavenner, Simon Fraval, Immaculate Omondi & Todd A. Crane (2018) Gendered reporting of household dynamics in the Kenyan dairy sector: trends and implications for low emissions dairy development, Gender, Technology and Development, 22:1, 1-19

Katungi, E., Kikulwe, E., & Emongor, R. (2015). Analysis of farmers valuation of common bean attributes and preference heterogeneity under environmental stresses of Kenya. African Journal of Agricultural Research, 10(30), 2889-2901.

Kingiri, A. (2010). Gender and Agricultural Innovation: Revisiting the debate through an innovation system perspective. Research Into Use Programme (RIU), UK's Department for International Development (DFID), Discussion Paper, 6.

Komatsu, H., Malapit, H., & Balagamwala, M. (2019). Gender effects of agricultural cropping work and nutrition status in Tanzania. PloS one, 14(9), e0222090.

Krishna, V. V., Yigezu, Y. A., Karimov, A. A., & Erenstein, O. (2020). Assessing technological change in agri-food systems of the Global South: A review of adoption-impact studies in wheat. Outlook on Agriculture, 0030727020930728.

Kumar, N. (2014). Facebook for selfempowerment? A study of Facebook adoption in urban India. New media & society, 16(7), 1122-1137. Leech, N., Onwuegbuzie, A., (2008) A typology of mixed methods research designs, Quality and Quantity, 43(2), March, pp. 265-275.

Mai, N. J. H., Jok, J. M., & Tiitmamer, N. (2018). Climate Change and Gender in South Sudan.

Malapit, H. (2019). Women in Agriculture and the Implications for Nutrition. Agriculture for Improved Nutrition: Seizing the Momentum, 58.

Malapit, H. J., Meinzen-Dick, R. S., Quisumbing, A. R., & Zseleczky, L. (2020). Women: Transforming food systems for empowerment and equity. IFPRI book chapters, 202036-202045.

Mekonnen, D. A., Gerber, N., & Matz, J. A. (2018). Gendered social networks, agricultural innovations, and farm productivity in Ethiopia. World Development, 105, 321-335.

Modak, S., Bhattacharjee, S., & Raj, S. (2018). Integrating Gender and Nutrition within Agricultural Extension and Advisory Services Discussion Paper 2. National Institute of Agricultural Extension Management (MANAGE).

Moore, N., Lane, C., Storhaug, I., Franich, A., Rolker, H., Furgeson, J., Sparling, T., Snilstveit, B. (2021). The effects of food systems interventions on food security and nutrition outcomes in low and middle-income countries, 3ie, Evidence Gap Map, Report 16.

Morrison A, Polisena J, Husereau D, Moulton K, Clark M, Fiander M, Mierzwinski-Urban M, Clifford T, Hutton B, Rabb D. (2012). The effect of Englishlanguage restriction on systematic review-based meta-analyses: a systematic review of empirical studies. International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care.28(2):138-44.

Mudege, N. N., & Torres, S. (2017). Gender mainstreaming in root tuber and banana crops seed systems interventions: identification of lessons learnt and gaps.

Murphy, S., Schiavoni, C., M. (2017). Ten years after the world food crisis: taking up the challenge of the right to food. The World Food Crisis: The Way Out, 2017/10th Anniversary Issue, Right to Food and Nutrition Watch

Neimann Rasmussen, L., Montgomery, P. (2018). The prevalence of and factors associated with inclusion of non-English language studies in Campbell systematic reviews: a survey and metaepidemiological study. Systematic Reviews 7, 129

Nussbaumer-Streit B, Klerings I, Dobrescu AI, Persad E, Stevens A, Garritty C, Kamel C, Affengruber L, King VJ, Gartlehner G. (2020). Excluding non-English publications from evidence-syntheses did not change conclusions: a meta-epidemiological study. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology. 118:42-54.Ogato, G. S. (2013). The quest for gender equality and women's empowerment in least developed countries: Policy and strategy implications for achieving millennium development goals in Ethiopia. International Journal of Sociology and Anthropology, 5(9), 358-372.

Omari, K. (2010). Gender and climate change: Botswana case study. Gender and Climate change: Botswana Case Study. Cape Town.

Paudel, G. P., Gartaula, H., Rahut, D. B., & Craufurd, P. (2020). Gender differentiated smallscale farm mechanization in Nepal hills: An application of exogenous switching treatment regression. Technology in Society, 61.

Pionetti, C. (2016). Ensuring Gender-Responsive Climate Change Adaptation: Learning from the Canada-UNDP Climate Change Adaptation Facility. Canada-UNDP Climate Change Adaptation Facility (CCAF).

Qiu, W., Zhong, Z., & Hu ang, Y. (2020). Impact of perceived social norms on farmers' behavior of cultivated land protection: an empirical analysis based on mediating effect model. International Journal of Low-Carbon Technologies.

Quisumbing, A., Meinzen-Dick, R., Behrman, J., Bassett, L. (2011). Gender and the global foodprice crisis. Dev. Pract., 21 (4-5), p. 488

Ramasawmy, M., Galiè, A., & Dessie, T. (2018). Poultry trait preferences and gender in Ethiopia. CGIAR Gender and Breeding Initiative.

Rao, N., Gazdar, H., Chanchani, D., & Ibrahim, M. (2019). Women's agricultural work and nutrition in South Asia: From pathways to a crossdisciplinary, grounded analytical framework. Food Policy, 82, 50-62. Ravera, F., Martín-López, B., Pascual, U., & Drucker, A. (2016). The diversity of gendered adaptation strategies to climate change of Indian farmers: A feminist intersectional approach. Ambio, 45(3), 335-351.

Rubin, Deborah. 2016. Qualitative methods for gender research in agricultural development. IFPRI Discussion Paper 1535. Washington, D.C.: International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI). http://ebrary.ifpri.org/cdm/ref/ collection/p15738coll2/id/130349

Sara Stevano, Suneetha Kadiyala, Deborah Johnston, Hazel Malapit, Elizabeth Hull & Sofia Kalamatianou (2019) Time-Use Analytics: An Improved Way of Understanding Gendered Agriculture-Nutrition Pathways, Feminist Economics, 25:3, 1-22, DOI: 10.1080/13545701.2018.1542155

Sekabira, H., & Qaim, M. (2017). Can mobile phones improve gender equality and nutrition? Panel data evidence from farm households in Uganda. Food Policy, 73, 95-103.

Snilstveit, B., Bhatia, R., Rankin, K., Leach, B. (2017) 3ie Evidence Gap Maps: A starting point for strategic evidence production and use

Sergio G. Lazzarini. (2018). The measurement of social impact and opportunities for research in business administration, RAUSP Management Journal, Volume 53, Issue 1. Pages 134-137, ISSN 2531-0488

Sexsmith, K., Smaller, C., Speller, W. (2017) How to improve gender equality in agriculture Investment in Agriculture. Policy Brief #5, International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD)

Seymour, G. (2017). Women's empowerment in agriculture: Implications for technical efficiency in rural Bangladesh. Agricultural Economics, 48(4), 513-522.

Seymour G., Peterman A. (2018). Context and measurement: An analysis of the relationship between intra household decision making and autonomy, World Development, Volume 111,

2018, Pages 97-112, ISSN 0305-750X.

Smythe, L., Giddings, L., S. (2007). From Experience to Definition: Addressing the Question 'What is Qualitative Research?' Nursing Praxis in New Zealand, Vol 23 (1).

Stephan et al. (2016). Organizations Driving Positive Social Change: A Review and an Integrative Framework of Change Processes. Journal of Management. Volume: 42 issue: 5, page(s): 1250-1281

Stevano, S., Kadiyala, S., Johnston, D., Malapit, H., Hull, E., & Kalamatianou, S. (2019). Time-use analytics: An improved way of understanding gendered agriculture-nutrition pathways. Feminist Economics, 25(3), 1-22.

Teklewold, H., Gebrehiwot, T., & Bezabih, M. (2019). Climate smart agricultural practices and gender differentiated nutrition outcome: An empirical evidence from Ethiopia. World Development, 122, 38-53.

Verhart, N., Van Den Wijngaart, A., Dhamankar, M., & Danielsen, K. (2016). Bringing agriculture and nutrition together using a gender lens. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: SNV Netherlands Development Organisation (SNV) and the Royal Tropical Institute (KIT).

Wencélius, J., Thomas, M., Barbillon, P., & Garine, E. (2016). Intrahousehold variability and its effects on seed circulation networks: A case study from northern Cameroon. Ecology and Society, 21(1). Retrieved January 22, 2021, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/26270346

World Bank (2011). Food Price Hike Drives 44 Million People into Pov

Katz DL, Williams AL, Girard C, Goodman J, Comerford B, Behrman A, Bracken MB. The evidence base for complementary and alternative medicine: methods of Evidence Mapping with application to CAM. Altern Ther Health Med. 2003 Jul-Aug;9(4):22-30. PMID: 12868249.

ANNEXURE 1: LINK TO STUDIES ANALYSED IN THE EGM

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-017-8616-4_4

https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/90510/1/CRC-PEG_DP_27.pdf

https://www.groverman.nl/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Paper-Gender-smart-Greening-of-Food-Systems-Dec-2016.pdf

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/dpr.12413

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/235677647_Gender_and_Farmer_Field_Schools_in_Agricultural_Production_Systems_in_West_Africa

http://www.oecd.org/countries/kenya/46145893.pdf

https://www.jstor.org/stable/90007632

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877343517302415?via%3Dihub

https://ebrary.ifpri.org/digital/collection/p15738coll2/id/127984

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2019.104370

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dib.2020.106542

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/21994/Investigating00evidence-Ofrom0Uganda.pdf?sequence=1

https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/246040/

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/03066150.2018.1547897?needAccess=true

http://www.fao.org/3/i1638e/i1638e.pdf

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0211448

https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/236284/

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352771420300355

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs12571-020-01042-x

https://www.hungercenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/Effective-Gender-Mainstreaming-in-Ag-riculture-Agee.pdf

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/agec.12167

https://www.icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/A-Significant-Shift-Women-Food-Security-and-Agriculture-in-a-Global-Marketplace.pdf

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/03066150.2013.876996?casa_token=BjWBH9L-GGMwAAAAA%3Am_Ut3980ifsfHwtUB3jh9OOcfZ_53aEK0vVOh8PaC7-KXpsTlpFTro-XcJN-MEmwXswgi6RuCKCH4rQ

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/agriculture-development-iraq-estimating-impacts-achieving-agricultural-targets-national

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13593-018-0519-1

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2211912417301086

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7526640/

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/68525/AAS-2014-42%20%282%29.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/templates/cfs/Docs1920/Gender/GEWE_Scoping_Paper-FINAL040ct.pdf

http://careevaluations.org/wp-content/uploads/Win-Win-Final-Policy_Brief.pdf

https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/30315/gender-equality-and-food-security.pdf

https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/documents/2020-002-En.pdf

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/bp-gender-inequalities-food-insecurity-150719-en.pdf

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/133650/filename/133860.pdf

http://www.fao.org/3/cb1331en/CB1331EN.pdf

https://gcfsi.isp.msu.edu/files/8815/1207/2281/Gender_Practice_in_Food_Systems_Innovations_ Nov._2017.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308597X12002175#:~:text=%E2%96%-BA%20Women%20contribute%20substantially%20to,to%20poverty%20reduction%20and%20development

https://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2014/world-survey-on-the-role-of-women-in-development-2014-en.pdf?la=en&vs=3045

https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep21909

https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep16599

https://journals.co.za/content/linga/7/1/EJC61540

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/13552074.2015.1095550?needAccess=true

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2018.02.032

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2020.105154

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.05.010

https://ruor.uottawa.ca/bitstream/10393/40035/1/Meaghan%20Gallant%20-%20Major%20Research%20Paper.pdf

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/65680/Gender%20and%20Institutions%20Work-ing%20Paper%2079.pdf?seque

https://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=QB2015106253

https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep01985?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents

https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep01985?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-020-02941-w

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-020-02925-w

https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4433/11/10/1127

https://rsa.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17565529.2020.1806777#.YGrjeBQzZQI

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/rode.12670

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2019.1618234

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17565529.2020.1734771

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2020.1715912

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-018-2233-z

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-018-2350-8 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41558-019-0638-y https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-018-09907-w https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/DPM-10-2018-0347/full/html https://www.pdcnet.org/enviroethics/content/enviroethics_2018_0040_0004_0371_0387 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X18300998 https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3736463 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2017.1318745 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921800915302275 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13280-016-0828-z https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0959378016300310 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jid.3212 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17565529.2015.1050978 https://www.cabdirect.org/cabdirect/abstract/20173084905 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14735903.2015.1065602 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0308518X15595897 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0261219415300545 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2014.886990 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0959652612004684?casa_token=NkTYO-cOSx-8AAAAA:JaRrmRv0QKY8voVacXTCWPy99C1I-RRjK-ngQZPmx5FHHLdsEu5 CVGoClf-vFd-Loi7ZSiY https://rsa.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.3763/cdev.2010.0059?needAccess=true#.YGs6BRQzZQI https://rgs-ibg.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/geoj.12321 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0165783619300943 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2019.1637330 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10745-019-00082-y https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2018.1442806 https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/11/10/2805 https://rsa.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2018.1442790#.YGvqBK8zbIU https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17565529.2017.1372266 https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/AJEMS-04-2020-0137/full/html https://www.inderscienceonline.com/doi/abs/10.1504/IJARGE.2017.086434 https://www.aimspress.com/article/10.3934/agrfood.2017.1.56 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09718524.2020.1830338 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11069-020-04482-y https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0971521520910969 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11356-020-08753-w https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10668-020-00614-3

https://rsa.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2019.1689093#.YGvxhq8zbIU https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211464518303828 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11356-018-3854-5 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X18300664 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2017.1372262 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S221146451630330X https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-011-0237-z https://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/articles/ADjoudi1101.pdf https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11625-010-0123-z https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0971852416643872 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10668-021-01242-1 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2211464516300884 https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/11/5/1257 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11069-016-2398-6 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10113-015-0921-z https://journals.ametsoc.org/view/journals/wcas/8/3/wcas-d-15-0075_1.xml https://www.researchgate.net/publication/292856201 Farmers coping strategies for Climate Shock-_Is_it_differentiated_by_Gender https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X15002776 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0048969715303582 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0959378015000825 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X15000042 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0966369X.2014.885888 https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-12-2012-0068/full/html https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2014.886989 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2019.1676188?journalCode=tcld20 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2019.1660604?journalCode=tcld20#:~:text=This%20paper%20examines%20the%20gendered,Western%20Terai%20region%20of%20Nepal.&text=Results%20showed%20that%2C%20compared%20to,associated%20impacts%20on%20 food%20security https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab2f57 https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/11/14/3767 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/dech.12448 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40009-018-0656-8#:-:text=The%20study%20measures%20the%20participation,Madhubani%20district%20of%20Bihar%20state https://digital.lib.washington.edu/researchworks/handle/1773/26770 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0140196317301532 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0001706X16309834

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0143622816302120

https://larrlasa.org/articles/10.25222/larr.220/

https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-01-2017-0014/full/html

https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-07-2016-0096/full/html#:~:text=Ti-grinya%20farm%20women%20are%20the,access%20to%20the%20resources%20mentioned

https://esd.copernicus.org/articles/7/977/2016/

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13280-016-0832-3

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13280-016-0830-5#:~:text=Highly%20erratic%20rainfall%20 patterns%20in,to%20engage%20in%20subsistence%20agriculture.&text=Examination%20of%20 gender%2Dspecific%20land,resilience%20among%20rural%20subsistence%20farmers

https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s13280-016-0814-5.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X16303138

https://bioone.org/journals/mountain-research-and-development/volume-37/issue-1/MRD-JOUR-NAL-D-15-00041.1/Gendered-Responses-to-Drought-in-Yunnan-Province-China/10.1659/MRD-JOUR-NAL-D-15-00041.1.full

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0743016716307392

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X16304430

https://rsa.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2017.1318742

https://krishi.icar.gov.in/jspui/handle/123456789/11604

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09670262.2017.1357084

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718515301548

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0966369X.2016.1204997

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0277539515001569

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2015.1005038

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S221191241500022X

https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/12/10/12518

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2014.951019

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0020872814556825

https://esd.copernicus.org/articles/6/505/2015/

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-014-9503-9

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0959378014001757

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0971521513495293

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0312407X.2013.780630

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-012-9382-x

https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/7/2/025601/meta

https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/17568691211248739/full/html

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1440783310376848

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2011.627419

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0140196318303203 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0966369X.2020.1786017 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0966369X.2020.1789563 https://www.mdpi.com/2077-0472/10/7/267 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10668-020-00612-5 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09718524.2017.1385314?journalCode=rgtd20 https://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=QY2016600060 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00045608.2014.892346 https://www.fsnnetwork.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/STC REAL BuildingResilienceSelfHelp-Groups_final_web_0.pdf https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13750-016-0057-8#Abs1 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877343513001760 http://www.suaire.sua.ac.tz/bitstream/handle/123456789/2266/Jeckoniah Mdoe Nombo Paper. pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-015-9587-x https://journals.plos.org/plosmedicine/article?id=10.1371/journal.pmed.1001223 https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/210967/ https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-018-2321-0 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs11205-015-0876-y https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X15002259 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11205-018-1934-z https://www.jstor.org/stable/26268834?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13552071003599996 https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/cfa/ifr/2011/00000013/00000002/art00008 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0304387813001818 https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/cfa/ifr/2011/00000013/0000002/art00006 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1477-8947.2012.001450.x https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14728028.2013.807143 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X14001971 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17531050903556675 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13545701.2014.895021?scroll=top&needAccess=true https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jid.3215 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2014.897739 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17531050903556717 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17441690902942464 https://academic.oup.com/heapol/article/30/8/1078/555203

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/gender-dynamics-womens-empowerment-and-diets-qualita-tive-findings-impact-evaluation

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/womens-land-rights-pathway-poverty-reduction-frame-work-and-review-available-evidence

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/women%E2%80%99s-individual-and-joint-property-ownership-effects-household-decisionmaking

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/can-government-allocated-land-contribute-food-security-intra-household-analysis-west

https://www.iwmi.cgiar.org/publications/iwmi-working-papers/iwmi-working-paper-184/

https://www.iwmi.cgiar.org/publications/iwmi-working-papers/iwmi-working-paper-159/

https://www.iwmi.cgiar.org/publications/iwmi-working-papers/iwmi-working-paper-153/

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308597X18306195?via%3Dihub

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308597X19301150?via%3Dihub

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0091161

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/policy-reform-toward-gender-equality-ethiopia-little-little-egg-be-gins-walk

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/gender-implications-large-scale-land-deals-1

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Rural-women%E2%80%99s-participation-in-producer-An-analysis-Kaaria-Osorio/d97f9841a002d6374b5f511519152da0911a8dd5

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Defining-the-real-needs-of-women-smallholder-in-the-Ha-Bosch/9eeabae8c82e260573b3f4c68099016c71213545

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/System-dynamics-modelling-for-defining-livelihood-A-Ha-Bosch/c70f0b5d6d9a231c9efb57557496372a9794b51f

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Gender-and-Institutional-Dimensions-of-Agricultural-Ra-gasa/6429442c7fb11a900ba16d3c73e2309118b3c092

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/ASSESSMENT-OF-GENDER-DIFFERENCES-IN-PRODUCTIV-ITY-IN-Sofoluwe/c9f89acc8de179ed1d7e631734659224ed18c9d5

https://portals.iucn.org/library/node/45092

https://oxford.universitypressscholarship.com/view/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199569687.001.0001/acprof-9780199569687

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40152-018-0106-8

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308597X21000932#!

https://digitalarchive.worldfishcenter.org/handle/20.500.12348/4043

https://ideas.repec.org/p/ums/papers/2011-31.html

https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1755-1315/89/1/012027/pdf

https://econpapers.repec.org/article/eeeecolec/v_3a68_3ay_3a2009_3ai_3a11_3ap_3a2785-2799. htm

https://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/articles/AMWangi1102.pdf

https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmars.2019.00156/full

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0921800909000767?via%3Dihub

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/02255189.2010.3673726

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13600818.2020.1818714

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14735903.2021.1906575

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09663690903003983

https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/documents-reports/documentdetail/241921467986301910/empowering-women-through-land-tenure-regularization-evidence-from-the-impact-evaluation-of-the-national-program-in-rwanda

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2682663

https://www.asianfisheriessociety.org/publication/downloadfile.php?id=1109&file=Y0dSbUx6QXh-Nekl3TXpjd01ERTBOemczTXprMkhttps://www.aiaee.org/index.php/vol-201-spring-13/1493-access-to-agricultural-inputs-technology-and-information-communicating-with-farmers-and-the-role-of-women-in-agriculture-perceptions-of-iraqi-extension-agents

https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/ditc2020d1.pdf

https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/ecolec/v163y2019icp126-137.html

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-018-9862-8

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/314455786_Effects_of_Adoption_of_Improved_Sheabutter_Processing_Technology_on_Women's_Livelihoods_and_their_Microenterprise_Growth

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2015.10.004

https://journals.co.za/content/sl_jetems/5/2/EJC152937

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sciaf.2019.e00250

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2018.03.011

https://cas.cgiar.org/sites/default/files/pdf/118.pdf

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jspr.2020.101734

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2018.09.013

http://www.fao.org/3/CA2707EN/ca2707en.pdf

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2017.10.004

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2017.04.020

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/39251

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/1788

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/81594

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0971852414544010

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0971852416639772

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/ruso.12263

https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-10136-230234

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-25718-1_11

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0197995

https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-016-0831-4

https://www.agrilinks.org/sites/default/files/resource/files/Extending%20the%20

Benefi[%E2%80%A6]er-Equitable,%20ICT-Enabled%20Agricultural%20Development.pdf

DOI:10.1080/0966369X.2019.1618794

10.1016/j.foodpol.2014.06.010

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0921800913001602

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1477-9552.12011

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2015.08.009

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0304387818300117

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X15002582

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S030438781930197X?via%3Dihub

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13892240701820371

http://cipotato.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/006225.pdf

http://www.fao.org/3/i5120e/i5120e.pdf

https://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/abs/10.1596/978-1-4648-1002-2_Module4

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6894305/

https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/wdevel/v87y2016icp152-170.html

https://ideas.repec.org/p/fpr/ifprid/975.html

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718519302143

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2468227619308117

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0743016718311537

https://cipotato.org/publications/technology-is-not-gender-neutral-factors-that-influence-the-poten-tial-adoption-of-agricultural-technology-by-men-and-women/

http://ageconsearch.umn.edu/bitstream/126747/2/IAAE.2012.gender.pdf

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/gender-specific-approaches-rural-institutions-and-technological-in-novations

https://unctad.org/webflyer/role-science-technology-and-innovation-ensuring-food-security-2030#:~:text=COVID%2D19-,The%20role%20of%20science%2C%20technology%20and%20innovation,ensuring%20food%20security%20by%202030&text=About%20795%20million%20people%2C%20 or,four%20dimensions%20of%20food%20security.

http://www.unwomen.org/news/stories/2016/10/empowering-women-farmers-of-rwanda-through-mobile-technology

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2095311917616629

https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.103.3.381

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/10.1080/00220388.2015.1060314

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/impact-farmer-field-schools-agricultural-productivity-and-pover-ty-east-africa

https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/1cfb/d18648809df10f4d05183a44b19ac74b1be0.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1573521416300537

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12169

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X17303741

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/19439342.2011.5704501qZ3VjR1Jt

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0143622811001834

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0040162517315391

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/sd.1933

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/agricultural-rd-investment-knowledge-stocks-and-productivi-ty-growth-latin-america-and

https://www.wocan.org/sites/default/files/Gender-in-livest-prodn-systems-in-Ethiopia.pdf

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/107281/RR59.pdf?sequence=2&isAllowed=y

https://journals.co.za/doi/10.10520/EJC126579

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09718524.2019.1687799

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/264082476_Anaglo_J_N_Boateng_S_D_ Boateng_C_A_2014_Gender_and_access_to_agricultural_resources_by_smallholder_farmers_in_ the_Upper_West_Region_of_Ghana_Journal_of_Education_and_Practice5_5_13-19

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/19439342.2011.570450?scroll=top&needAccess=true

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13280-016-0833-2#Abs1

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0143622813002543

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0378377413001844

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308521X15300706

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1093/ajae/aat045

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0030727020930728

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7249500/

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0743016717302590

https://academicjournals.org/journal/IJSA/article-abstract/2E3139041397

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2405710

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12352

https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/experimental-agriculture/article/abs/empowerment-through-social-capital-buildup-gender-dimensions-in-technology-uptake/ B37938A4166A16B4AF8FCC2DBABAAD40

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/330349845_A_tool_to_assess_women_empowerment_ due_to_socio-technological_interventions_in_dairying

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13552074.2017.1335452?scroll=top&needAccess=true

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2015.10.036

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-018-9862-8

https://doi.org/10.1080/09718524.2018.1434990

https://doi.org/10.3362/9781780440620

https://doi.org/10.3390/su12197870

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/333312609_Gender_Norms_Technology_Access_and_

Women_Farmers'_Vulnerability_to_Climate_Change_in_Sub-Saharan_Africa

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0971852412459425

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s40100-016-0047-8

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X09001806

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-016-9718-z

https://ccafs.cgiar.org/resources/publications/systematic-review-climate-smart-agriculture-csa-practices-and-its

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/10.1177/0971852412459425

https://medwelljournals.com/abstract/?doi=aj.2008.193.198

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12167

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/236804245_Gender_and_Agricultural_Productivity_ in_a_Surplus_Labor_Traditional_Economy_Empirical_Evidence_from_Nepal

https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/documents-reports/documentde-tail/159921468289531733/gender-differentials-and-agricultural-productivity-in-niger

https://www.iza.org/publications/dp/4733/do-labor-statistics-depend-on-how-and-to-whom-the-questions-are-asked-results-from-a-survey-experiment-in-tanzania

https://econpapers.repec.org/article/eeewdevel/v_3a77_3ay_3a2016_3ai_3ac_3ap_3a17-33.htm

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/300646720_If_Women_Hold_Up_Half_the_Sky_How_ Much_of_the_World's_Food_Do_They_Produce

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12171

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/260296731_Can_Agricultural_Input_Subsidies_Reduce_the_Gender_Gap_in_Modern_Maize_Adoption_Evidence_from_Malawi

https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.1086/595561

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-017-8616-4_13

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/gendered-impacts-agricultural-asset-transfer-projects-lessons-manica-smallholder-dairy-0

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12169

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2013.878467

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X14001764

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-008-9170-9

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/278383304_Integrated_soil_fertility_management_from_ concept_to_practice_in_Eastern_DR_Congo

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12166

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919216303852

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/understanding-gender-differences-agricultural-productivity-ugan-da-and-nigeria

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/agec.12168

https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/documents-reports/documentdetail/579161468007198488/levelling-the-field-improving-opportunities-for-women-farmers-in-africa

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0743016718304340

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/gender-and-agricultural-mechanization-mixed-methods-exploration-impacts-multi-crop

https://www.wocan.org/sites/default/files/Overcoming%20gender%20gaps%20in%20rural%20mech-anization.pdf

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84991577006&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84938414893&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84873594646&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

https://scholar.google.com/scholar_lookup?title=Agricultural%20mechanization%20in%20sub-%20 Saharan%20Africa%3A%20guidelines%20for%20preparing%20a%20strategy&publication_ year=2013&author=K.%20Houmy&author=L.J.%20Clarke&author=J.E.%20Ashburner&author=J.%20 Kienzle

http://edepot.wur.nl/188062

http://www.fao.org/3/a-i0219e.pdf

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-66049105452&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84920266665&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

https://www.kit.nl/publication/gender-matters-in-farm-power-2/#:~:text=This%20study%20ex-plores%20how%20gender,mechanization%20in%20Ethiopia%20and%20Kenya

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0971852416640639?src=recsys

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10568/77727

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10130950.2010.9676311

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00220388.2010.536222

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1389224X.2013.817343?src=recsys

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1389224X.2013.817345?src=recsys

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1389224X.2019.1604392?src=recsys

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10460-016-9716-1

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X15311256

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1049732316629111

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X11003123

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1467-8489.12374

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-981-15-3511-6_15

https://dspace.library.uu.nl/handle/1874/383473

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Loes_Schenk-Sandbergen/publication/326254162_De-feminisation_of_agricultural_wage_labour_in_Jalpaiguri_West_Bengal/links/5be9dd2b92851c6b27ba393f/ De-feminisation-of-agricultural-wage-labour-in-Jalpaiguri-West-Bengal.pdf

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-017-8616-4_14

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/psp.1794

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/ruso.12345

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08039410.2014.997792

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/19452829.2018.1546280

http://41.66.217.101/handle/123456789/653

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211912417301219

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2011.604621

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2015.1066022

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1467-7660.2012.01780.x

https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/abs/10.1086/668280

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X16305575

https://www.jstor.org/stable/20192200?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Labour-out-migration-on-rice-farming-households-and-Paris-Villanueva/8a828583c9d3baa17fd4d9a9bd51df6b9053c62a

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Agricultural-Technologies-and-Women%E2%80%99s-Empowerment-Mulugeta/10c34a471a7babe88b3f5d96e4a56a17ba0ce85a

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Gender-dynamics-in-rice-farming-households-in-A-Gallina-Farnworth/5ce4118085d44e428ea90fad70ab0ed0e81ed7d0

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Pathways-for-women%E2%80%99s-empowerment-in-agriculture-in-Nguyen-Mortensen/fb5d8e5b0762a79f69b6e124a78ac753c60167ad

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Nutrition-sensitive-agriculture%3A-An-equity-based-Nich-ols/bd8525473c091acfceebac409572681b1447d300

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/What-it-takes%3A-evidence-from-a-nutrition-and-in-Kumar-Nguyen/00a13ebf05907354d250e9e12226a4180d867beb

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/ejdr.2011.8

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0743016716307343

https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/578732/rr-baseline-report-we-care-200715-en.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X08000533

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718519302143

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00346764.2015.1035909

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2016.1220676

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/235349372_The_Feminization_of_Labor_and_the_Gender_Work-Time_Gap_in_Rural_China_Feminist_Economics_174_93-124_2011

https://catalog.library.vanderbilt.edu/discovery/fulldisplay/alma991033998809703276/01VAN_IN-ST:vanui

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/281086778_Women's_Contribution_to_Household_ Food_and_Economic_Security_A_Study_in_the_Garhwal_Himalayas_India

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2011.622289?journalCode=rfec20

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/714042246

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545701.2011.614954

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/review-time-use-explanation-agri-nutrition-disconnect-evi-

dence-rural-areas-low-and

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13545701.2019.1632470

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12349479/

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/jid.3007

https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.361.1195&rep=rep1&type=pdf#page=25

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13552074.2010.521984?journalCode=cgde20

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0891243213499447

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0049085717730236

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0964569121000569

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0228912

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs40152-018-0104-x

http://www.fao.org/3/i1638e/i1638e.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S030691921731076X

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0966369X.2016.1160871

https://www.cabdirect.org/cabdirect/abstract/20113275211

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0277953612005333

https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-85045837866&partnerID=10&rel=R3.0.0

http://www.fao.org/3/i4741e/i4741e.pdf

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2010.00368.x

http://www.fao.org/3/i2050e/i2050e.pdf

https://anthrosource.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/sea2.12129

https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/289016/

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/133475/filename/133674.pdf

https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsufs.2019.00010/full#h2

https://idl-bnc-idrc.dspacedirect.org/bitstream/handle/10625/57157/IDL-57157.pdf?sequence=5&is-Allowed=y

http://www.fao.org/3/am312e/am312e00.pdf

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/28980/121535-WP-IFC-Gender-Agribusiness-Report2-PUBLIC.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://ideas.repec.org/a/ags/afgend/301201.html

https://rgs-ibg.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/geoj.12233

http://publication.eiar.gov.et:8080/xmlui/bitstream/handle/123456789/2415/Opportunities%20 for%20promoting%20gender%20equality%20in%20rural%20Ethiopia.pdfbbbyyyy.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://library.oapen.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.12657/30506/645612.pdf?sequence=1#page=1022

https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/161623/1/887660398.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-017-0737-4#Sec1

https://poseidon01.ssrn.com/delivery.php?

ID=137098066007090115078116005103024089032018023086008028101069090065073082098 02710012104804511600504212602702909912612407700012204900406301904606708300 6117071120067064070058046008096066115005090069102016106001117004087097001071-080010115026004068098120087&EXT=pdf

https://www.die-erde.org/index.php/die-erde/article/view/105/68

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/21393/WPS7176.pdf?sequence=1&is-Allowed=y

https://economics.ucr.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Fletschner-paper-3-of-4-for-Jan-15-sem.pdf

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/29104/122110-WP-PUBLIC-DFSforwomeninagrireport.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://ideas.repec.org/a/ags/afgend/246033.html

https://www.measureevaluation.org/resources/publications/tre-18-014

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-012-0199-7

https://doi.org/10.5897/JDAE2017.0877

https://ideas.repec.org/a/ags/afgend/246038.html

https://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/16027IIED.pdf

https://www.ajol.info/index.php/naj/article/view/196164

http://jwsr.pitt.edu/ojs/jwsr/article/view/553

https://bangladesh.ifpri.info/files/2019/10/IFPRI-PRSSP_WEAI4VC-Final-Report.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40152-019-00156-z

https://doi.org/10.1504/IJARGE.2015.074093

https://www.agdevco.com/uploads/reports/SDU_Gender_Case%20Study_AW_digital_Jan%202018. pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0277539517301206

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/313875735_Gender_differentials_in_farming_efficiency_ and_profits_The_case_of_rice_production_in_the_Philippines

http://www.fao.org/3/am310e/am310e.pdf

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341935538_Nexus_between_Financial_Inclusion_Gender_and_Agriculture_Productivity_in_Ghana

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17531055.2012.696886

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10568/75522

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/jid.3224

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10460-018-9867-3

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41287-020-00289-6

http://riverapublications.com/article/agricultural-transformation-in-rwanda-can-gendered-mar-ket-participation-explain-the-persistence-of-subsistence-farming

http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/840711467989535957/pdf/WPS7689.pdf

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/273167307_The_Impacts_of_Microcredit_Evidence_from_

Ethiopia

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08920753.2014.964819?journalCode=ucmg20

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0743016719311209#!

https://doi.org/10.1505/146554811797406642

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0743016718304376

http://www.fao.org/3/am310e/am310e.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X16000073

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X11003020

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09718524.2018.1449488?src=recsys

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X16305472

http://www.fao.org/3/i6786e/i6786e.pdf

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/16976

http://www.fao.org/sustainable-food-value-chains/library/details/en/c/450077/#:~:text=Policymakers%20are%20increasingly%20turning%20to,closely%20related%20to%20gender%20issues

http://www.acdivoca.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/ACDI-VOCA-Leland-CDP-Paraguay-Business-Case-for-Women-Participation-Agricultural-Cooperatives.pdf

http://www.fao.org/3/i9212en/I9212EN.pdf

https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/ec49d596-cbba-4a6e-adc5-cfab4ee8b833/Gender_Case_ Study_Sugarcane_India_FINAL-May+17.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=mHncsqC

http://www.fao.org/3/CA2731EN/ca2731en.pdf

https://dlc.dlib.indiana.edu/dlc/bitstream/handle/10535/5374/08_IFAD_Women_forest_products.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/dev.2008.6

https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol23/iss2/art34/

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/19439342.2020.1758749?src=recsys

https://doi.org/10.1080/09614524.2011.558069

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/19452829.2018.1454407?src=recsys

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1389224X.2020.1726778?src=recsys

https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/womens-collective-action-in-african-agricultural-mar-kets-the-limits-of-current-295460/

https://ebrary.ifpri.org/digital/collection/p15738coll2/id/127748

https://www.agrilinks.org/sites/default/files/resource/files/MEAS%20CS%20India%20-%20 SEWA%20Women%20groups%20-%20Gale,%20Collett,%20Freccero%20-%20Aug%202013_0.pdf

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Orhan-Oezcatalbas/publication/267381987_Rural_women_ and_agricultural_extension_in_Turkey/links/54763d590cf29afed6141fd1/Rural-women-and-agricultural-extension-in-Turkey.pdf

http://www.acdivoca.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/ACDI-VOCA-Leland-CDP-Paraguay-Business-Case-for-Women-Participation-Agricultural-Cooperatives.pdf

http://oar.icrisat.org/8331/

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-017-8616-4_10

https://doi.org/10.1080/00220388.2015.1036036

https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2017.1383363

https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2017.1381602

https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903.2017.1336411

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2010.12.003

https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.335

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/womens-empowerment-agriculture-lessons-qualitative-research

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2017.05.003

https://agritech.tnau.ac.in/women_in_agri/pdf/articles/youth-and-women-empowerment-through-agriculture-2013.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10708-014-9523-4

https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/246047/

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211912417300779

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/333136149_Implications_of_agricultural_innovation_on_gender_norms_gender_approaches_in_aquatic_agriculture_in_Bangladesh

http://www.fao.org/3/i2050e/i2050e.pdf

http://careclimatechange.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Gender-and-Adaptation-Learning-Brief. pdf

http://pubs.iclarm.net/resource_centre/AAS-2013-12.pdf

http://hdl.handle.net/10361/2611

http://www.fao.org/3/am307e/am307e00.pdf

http://ingenaes.illinois.edu/wp-content/uploads/ING-DP-2018_06-Gender-Transformative-Approaches-in-Agricultural-Initiatives-Poulsen.pdf

https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/219474695.pdf

http://livestock-fish.ilriwikis.org/images/d/d8/Literature_Review-WF_gender_norms_Bangladesh_8th_May_2014.pdf

https://gender.cgiar.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/CN-Global-Study-GenderNormsAgency_mod-ified-Jan-2015.pdf

https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol23/iss2/art18/

http://pubs.iclarm.net/resource_centre/AAS-2014-38.pdf

https://www.siani.se/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/siani-2013-transforming-gender-relations-agricul-ture-africa.pdf

https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-09753-220434

https://doi.org/10.1080/08920753.2010.483174

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2017.05.015

https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-013-0451-1

https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12075

https://doi.org/doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2020.104287 https://doi.org/10.1108/S1529-21262019000028004 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/jid.3268 https://doi.org/10.1093/ijlct/ctaa043 http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep18049 https://www.uncclearn.org/wp-content/uploads/library/ccaf-gender-responsive-adaptation.pdf https://hdl.handle.net/10568/23017 https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-016-0846-x https://www.boell.de/sites/default/files/assets/boell.de/images/download_de/ecology/south_africa. pdf https://www.boell.de/sites/default/files/assets/boell.de/images/download_de/ecology/Botswana(1). pdf https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0959378011001993?via%3Dihub https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep01985?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents https://cgspace.cgiar.org/rest/bitstreams/60479/retrieve https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep01985?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0276146720951238 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/dpr.12458 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17565529.2019.1613216 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-019-02612-5 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-019-02447-0 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-018-2231-1 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0277539518304771 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10113-018-1413-8 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0016718519301010 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2158244019825914 https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-10-2016-0156/full/html https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsufs.2019.00066/full https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13552074.2015.1096041 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13552074.2020.1836817 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211464518301829 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S014019631730191X https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0971852416639771 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2017.1301870 https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-07-2016-0095/full/html https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJCCSM-04-2015-0049/full/html https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10806-020-09822-3

http://pubs.iclarm.net/resource_centre/AAS-2013-12.pdf

https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0177

https://digitalarchive.worldfishcenter.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.12348/235/3891_2015_Cole_Exploring.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-55074-9_35

https://doi.org/10.1177/0971852415596863

https://www.jstor.org/stable/43486386?seq=1

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2015.09.007

https://doi.org/10.1080/13545701.2018.1542155

https://www.ifpri.org/publication/how-do-agricultural-development-projects-aim-empower-wom-en-insights-analysis-project

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00220388.2020.1769071

https://www.ifad.org/documents/38714170/40198517/Household+methodologie+-+harnessing+the+-family's+potential+for+change.pdf/cb0ab278-bfb4-4b4c-a237-e7841bc9e9aa

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10947/3072

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0305750X13001629

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X15001503

https://academic.oup.com/wbro/article-abstract/28/1/52/1685600

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Akhter_Ahmed/publication/236619290_The_Women%27s_ Empowerment_in_Agriculture_Index_Results_from_the_2011-2012_Bangladesh_Integrated_Household_Survey/links/0c96051860bff00286000000/The-Womens-Empowerment-in-Agriculture-Index-Results-from-the-2011-2012-Bangladesh-Integrated-Household-Survey.pdf

http://le.uwpress.org/content/91/3/479.short

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X08000272

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1467-9493.2006.00276.x?casa_token=38275QYoPoUAAAAA%3AoSTSWpsDShzRPgziJz-TfAIENto_iVTbQypk_vP7VBdWAo9Hy_tMvtQry-7AhTGDAvqb3f_ahFv5-Z4

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/How-do-agricultural-development-projects-empower-John-son-Balagamwala/6a75501d6f97b7b75f8bc2a1cc62dde05fc63f75

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2021.105396

https://doi.org/10.1080/15575330.2020.1838589

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13280-016-0825-2

https://ideas.repec.org/p/fpr/ifprid/1308.html

http://www.womeneconroadmap.org/sites/default/files/Doss%20Bockius-Suwyn%20and%20DSouza_Supporting%20Women%20Farmers.pdf

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/333136149_Implications_of_agricultural_innovation_on_gender_norms_gender_approaches_in_aquatic_agriculture_in_Bangladesh

https://doi.org/10.5897/AJAR2014.8979

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12231-018-9421-7

http://oar.icrisat.org/10678/1/Working%20Paper%203_Case%20Study%20Synthesis_Full%20paper_18_05_15.pdf

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.njas.2017.01.002

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/100843

http://oar.icrisat.org/10678/1/Working%20Paper%203_Case%20Study%20Synthesis_Full%20pa-per_18_05_15.pdf

https://www.taylorfrancis.com/books/farmers-plant-breeding-ola-tveitereid-westengen-tone-winge/e/10.4324/9780429507335?refId=df505ef3-1be7-46cd-966a-c6ff72920ad4

https://doi.org/10.1111/1477-8947.12008

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/91276

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/103492

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmpp.2018.11.007

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/107079

https://doi.org/10.1139/facets-2017-0033

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/105700/FPB_9780429507335.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/105700/FPB_9780429507335.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/105700/FPB_9780429507335.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/78650

https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.14840

https://ifst.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/ijfs.14792

https://ifst.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/ijfs.14790

https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.14684

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/344635941_The_East_African_highland_cooking_banan-as_'Matooke'_preferences_of_farmers_and_traders_Implications_for_variety_development

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/344379056_End-user_preferences_for_plantain_food_ products_in_Nigeria_and_implications_for_genetic_improvement

http://oar.icrisat.org/10678/1/Working%20Paper%203_Case%20Study%20Synthesis_Full%20pa-per_18_05_15.pdf

http://oar.icrisat.org/10678/1/Working%20Paper%203_Case%20Study%20Synthesis_Full%20pa-per_18_05_15.pdf

http://oar.icrisat.org/10678/1/Working%20Paper%203_Case%20Study%20Synthesis_Full%20pa-per_18_05_15.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0044848619310257

https://doi.org/10.5250/fronjwomestud.34.1.0058

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378377419301775

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-64046-4_7#:~:text=Our%20findings%20 show%20that%20most,2010%20and%20the%20Vision%202030 https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/57a08aa6ed915d622c000839/LitReview_Gender.pdf

https://issdafrica.files.wordpress.com/2020/12/gender-and-promotion-of-quality-seeds_litreview_ issd-africa_-b.kramer-e.brearley_2020.pdf

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/134158/filename/134369.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1573521417300027?via%3Dihub

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/130595/filename/130806.pdf

https://www.jstor.org/stable/26270346

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/81051/CIP-RTB-WorkingPaper2-Gender-and-RTB.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/15427528.2012.751472?scroll=top&needAccess=true

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17531055.2012.696889?scroll=top&needAccess=true

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/275018996_The_role_of_Gender_in_Management_and_ Conservation_of_Seed_Diversity_of_Crops_and_Varieties_A_case_Study_in_Bariadi_Tanzania

https://www.pnas.org/content/108/45/18249

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0030727020918333

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12231-018-9440-4

https://issdafrica.org/2020/12/08/literature-review-gender-and-promoting-quality-seeds-in-africa/

https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/89806/RTB-Working-Paper-2017-2-Gender-mainstreaming-seed-systems.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2015.07.002

http://oar.icrisat.org/9764/

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Anja_Christinck/publication/280234885_Innovations_in_ Seed_Systems_-_Lessons_from_the_CCRP-funded_Project_'Sustaining_farmer-managed_seed_initiatives_in_Mali_Niger_and_Burkina_Faso'/links/55ae65e208aed614b09a6d37.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718519301617

http://hdl.handle.net/10625/49124

https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/132678097.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-008-9171-8

http://biblio1.iita.org/handle/20.500.12478/1712

https://hdl.handle.net/10568/102487

https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063310

https://doi.org/10.3390/su122310223

https://www.manage.gov.in/publications/discussion%20papers/MANAGE-Discussion%20Paper-2.pdf

http://59.160.153.187/sites/default/files/Agriculture%20and%20nutrition%20in%20India%20mapping%20evidence%20topathways.pdf

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00220388.2017.1408793?scroll=top&needAccess=true

https://www.kit.nl/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Bringing-agriculture-and-nutrition-together-us-ing-a-gender-lens.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X14000989

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.05.016

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7170429/

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/133099/filename/133304.pdf

http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/131316/filename/131448.pdf

https://academic.oup.com/cdn/article/4/Supplement_2/798/5844686

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0222090

https://uwe-repository.worktribe.com/output/868852/review-time-use-as-an-explanation-for-the-agri-nutrition-disconnect-evidence-from-rural-areas-in-low-and-middle-income-countries

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2685291

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919218308339

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308521X1630542X

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24850533/

https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge-core/content/view/1767D6B46B-007CEC813281271D8DD313/S1368980015000683a.pdf/women-s-empowerment-in-agricul-ture-and-child-nutritional-status-in-rural-nepal.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-013-0290-8

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919221000518

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-013-0312-6

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/mcn.12593

https://academic.oup.com/advances/article/12/1/251/5911078?login=true

https://digitalarchive.worldfishcenter.org/handle/20.500.12348/1090

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919220301615

https://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/131456/filename/131668.pdf

https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0306919217305833

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919217308758?via%3Dihub

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs12571-018-0812-5

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S221191241730127X

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919218308492#:~:text=Policy%20makers%20seek%20innovations%20in,systems%20to%20improve%20nutritional%20outcomes.&text=The%20'triple%20burden%20of%20malnutrition,an%20outcome%20of%20previous%20innovations.&text=Policy%20should%20heed%20the%20direction%2C%20distribution%20and%20 diversity%20of%20innovations.&text=South%20Asia%20has%20an%20opportunity,change%20in%20 agri%2Dfood%20systems

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919218308376

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22317390/

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-011-0161-0

http://59.160.153.187/sites/default/files/Improving%20Household%20Diet%20Diversity%20 Through%20Promotion%20of%20Nutrition%20Gardens%20in%20India_0.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306919216300264

http://www.wageningenportals.nl/sites/default/files/resource/desk_review_agnut_linkages.pdf http://www.fao.org/3/as573e/as573e.pdf https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1365-3016.2012.01282.x https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0379572115609195 https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/bitstream/handle/20.500.12413/13405/LANSA_Working_Paper_22_gendered_time.pdf?sequence=230 https://www.gov.uk/research-for-development-outputs/can-agriculture-interventions-promote-nutrition-agriculture-and-nutrition-evidence-paper https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25904734/ https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/mcn.12260 https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/121859/ http://ebrary.ifpri.org/utils/getfile/collection/p15738coll2/id/133732/filename/133942.pdf http://59.160.153.187/FSN/pdf/literature/FSN_Paper_DAS_RBV_MSS.pdf https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0044848612003511 https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0164002 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40003-016-0206-x https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/156482651003100304 https://agricultureandfoodsecurity.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/2048-7010-2-8 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/gch2.201600002 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0149718916300581 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/156482650903000407 https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge- core/content/view/08AF35EE-3A9688499E9904F78041FCE3/S0007114511005174a.pdf/div-class-title-a-large-scale-interventionto-introduce-orange-sweet-potato-in-rural-mozambique-increases-vitamin-a-intakes-among-children-and-women-div.pdf https://www.ids.ac.uk/publications/promoting-biofortified-crops-for-nutrition-lessons-from-orange-fleshed-sweet-potato-ofsp-in-tanzania/ https://www.eldis.org/document/A102568 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4873571/ https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211912417300068 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X15000911 https://www.banglajol.info/index.php/BJAR/article/view/5767 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0379572116676427 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718519303306 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-014-0408-7 https://www.actahort.org/books/937/937_130.htm

http://www.ipcinfo.org/fileadmin/user_upload/ag2nut/pdf/am027e.pdf#page=73

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/DAD3CF3197C1D3F64925768D-

000DC0D1-Full_Report.pdf

https://journals.openedition.org/factsreports/404

https://www.banglajol.info/index.php/JBAU/article/view/4820

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jsfa.3319?casa_token=kujDW5AUvYoAAAAA%3Aih-Me5vRAXDmB4vdiboXKZhmcxr8LEgjv2Xrw4MrfZuAqutIrAmPXeZDSjOKoHKz4YpAAjIV31dvn5J5J

https://academic.oup.com/trstmh/article-abstract/103/8/827/1924122

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0376835042000265496

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33735281/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28670647/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28826252/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25909468/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30363959/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31284521/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33727326/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33300682/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27187913/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28429645/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29314705/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31148402/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/23433395/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33365103/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30212549/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27435223/

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31914980/

https://agrifoodecon.springeropen.com/articles/10.1186/s40100-020-00158-0

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18978460/

https://www.gramvikas.org/docs/Article_on_Smokeless_Chullahs_by_Esther_Duflo_MIT.pdf

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19922911/

https://spccfpstore1.blob.core.windows.net/digitallibrary-docs/files/a6/a6f0708e8af7fe7f-363f5291810a39d2.pdf?sv=2015-12-11&sr=b&sig=sP%2BM3uO4Ds6mxszKwjSOqWEtJneHD7l6OBAU mdpYJ6M%3D&se=2021-10-27T10%3A14%3A19Z&sp=r&rscc=public%2C%20max-age%3D864000%2C-%20max-stale%3D86400&rsct=application%2Fpdf&rscd=inline%3B%20filename%3D%22WIF19_03_ Kronen.pdf%22

https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/the-nutrition-transition-a-gender-perspective-with-reference-to-brazil-131741/

https://www.routledge.com/Transforming-Gender-and-Food-Security-in-the-Global-South/Njuki-Par-kins-Kaler/p/book/9780367227678

http://article.journaloffoodsecurity.com/pdf/jfs-2-1-2.pdf

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10460-014-9568-5

https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/designing-food-security-projects-kapchorwa-and-buk-wo-uganda-270078/

https://ideas.repec.org/a/bla/devpol/v34y2016i2p223-252.html

https://insights.careinternational.org.uk/media/k2/attachments/What-Works-for-Women-Final.pdf

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140196317301921?casa_token=X2496GN-HkU8AAAAA:0rz4hn2wxluticCqQFc_oFD8JpbhxFXkYbKagIW-HhkIYeNjnGwPC-LcOoEB9ZLM-w5dGGCGa

https://www.forestaction.org/app/webroot/vendor/tinymce/editor/plugins/filemanager/files/JFL%20 VOI%2012%20%281%29/tamang%20et%20al.pdf

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21059284/#:~:text=Over%20a%206%2Dyear%20period,the%20 age%20of%203%20years.&text=Conclusions%3A%20Long%2Dterm%20efforts%20to,significant%20 effect%20on%20child%20growth



This work was carried out under the CGIAR GENDER Platform, which is grateful for the support of CGIAR Trust Fund contributors

www.cgiar.org/funders





LEAD is an action-oriented research institute housed at Krea University that specialises in finding solutions to complex, tactical challenges in development through research, co-creation, and innovation.



communications-lead@ifmr.ac.in

LEAD at Krea University

^e LEADatKrea

in LEAD at Krea University

2nd Floor, Buhari Towers, No.4, Moores Road, Chennai – 600 006.